Bring Them to Zion

The 1856 Handcart Emigration Organization, Leadership, and Issues

Don H Smith with the assistance of Mark C. Austin

Bring Them to Zion

The 1856 Handcart Emigration Organization, Leadership, and Issues

by Don H Smith with the assistance of Mark C. Austin

> Greg Kofford Books Salt Lake City

Copyright © 2025 Don H Smith and Mark C. Austin. Cover design copyright © 2025 Greg Kofford Books, Inc. Cover design by Loyd Isao Ericson.

Published in the USA.

All rights reserved. No part of this volume may be reproduced in any form without written permission from the publisher, Greg Kofford Books. The views expressed herein are the responsibility of the author and do not necessarily represent the position of Greg Kofford Books.

ISBN: 978-1-58958-806-6 (paperback) Also available in ebook.

> Greg Kofford Books P. O. Box 1362 Draper, UT 84020 www.gregkofford.com facebook.com/gkbooks twitter.com/gkbooks

Library of Congress Control Number: 2025940205

Contents

Preface, vii

- 1. Problems and Frustrations of the 1855 Emigration, 1
- 2. Motivation for and Evolution of the Handcart System, 7
- 3. Planning for Handcart Emigration by European Church Leaders, 13
- 4. Preparation in the United States, 27
- 5. Factors Causing Delays, 49
- 6. Gathering the Handcart Emigrants, 57
- 7. Aboard the Thornton, 71
- 8. Disembarking at New York City, 107
- 9. New York to Iowa City, 115
- 10. Iowa City Camp, 123
- 11. Beginning the Willie Handcart Company Trek, 141
- 12. Repairs and Decisions at Florence, 163
- 13. Whose Counsel Should They Have Followed? 179
- 14. Florence to Fort Laramie, 199
- 15. Fort Laramie to Salt Lake City: Rationing, Fatigue, Freezing, Deaths, and Rescue, 237
- Appendix A. Thomas Tennant, 275
- Appendix B. Letters Sent from the Liverpool Office, 277
- Appendix C. William Walker, 283
- Appendix D. The Handcarts Construction, 285
- Appendix E. Reconstructing the Handcarts, 309
- Bibliography, 317
- Index, 331

Preface

For many years, I was aware of the work that Don was engaged in while he gathered information for this book on the 1856 handcart companies. For about fifty years, he continued to gather information from a wide range of places and subjects, and eager family members contributed to his effort. Don had plans of publishing a book about his findings, but there were always more details to first be investigated. He became interested in testing some of his questions about the construction of the handcarts. He had others help build handcarts with varying constructions to test his theories. Then he began building handcart parts and constructing various handcarts while attempting to duplicate the methods that the pioneer craftsmen may have used. He was always impressed with what they were able to accomplish.

For Don, there was always another idea that he felt compelled to check out, and it seemed obvious that there would be no end to additional investigations. Not wanting to see all that research lost to time and mortality, a few years ago I volunteered to help Don prepare his manuscript to be published. He consented. Little did I know what my volunteering would lead to. Here was a mountain of information that needed to be whittled down to a single book. That process was at times particularly painful, especially to Don, cutting out parts that he had a close attachment to. After making painful cuts, there were immediately more to be made. When the publisher recommended making even more cuts, I was hesitant but eventually agreed that they should be made. I knew if I didn't help Don with his book, it would never be published in our lifetimes. I could not deal with the thought that all of the work that had been done would just disappear.

As the cutting and editing of Don's massive original manuscript was being done, we were faced with the challenge of cutting content but still ensuring that Don's wealth of citations remained appropriately intact. That process often resulted in lumping several citations together at the end of some paragraphs.

Some of the information that was cut from the original manuscript has been salvaged and now forms the basis of a separate self-published book. That book contains stories of the members of the Willie Handcart Company. Those stories cover the time before, during, and after the pioneer trek.¹

I have some personal ties to this book. My great-great-grandfather was James Gray Willie, captain of the Fourth Handcart Company of 1856. Previously, I knew a fair amount about him and his handcart company, but working on this book opened my eyes to so much more information. In the summers of 2006 and 2007, my wife and I served as missionaries at the Mormon Handcart Historic Sites in Wyoming. Specifically, both years we were assigned to Sixth Crossing where the Willie Company was rescued. That service experience was helpful as I worked through the manuscript, and it made working on it much more meaningful to me.

In the process of researching this particular pioneer migration, there were at times nuggets found that were particularly interesting. One such nugget relates to the deaths in the 1856 handcart companies. In February 1857, Brigham Young asked each of the captains of the companies how many among them died as they crossed the plains to Salt Lake City. Their response to his request was given in March 1857. The answers were particularly informative.²

Years ago, Don recognized the need to weigh the events of the 1856 handcart emigration in more than a folkloric fashion. Because of the many erroneous misconceptions that have been published, a concerted effort was therefore required to better detail the events that led up to the emigration and to its late start. The design of the carts, their construction, and their origin had also been misunderstood or misrepresented and were in need of clarification. As a byproduct of his long-term study, Don learned that some of the handcart writings, which have long been held up as historical absolutes, are laced with questionable claims. Some writers have portrayed the handcart scheme as an ill-conceived, poorly organized, and haphazard affair, led by uncaring and inexperienced leaders. The execution of that emigration has also been classified as inferior by Latter-day

^{1.} The plan is to have this self-published book available to the general public in FamilySearch Catalogs and the Church History Library.

^{2.} Brigham Young, letters to James G. Willie, Edward Martin, Daniel McArthur, Dan Jones, and Edward Bunker, February 19, 1857 (https://tinyurl.com/hcdeaths1). James G. Willie reported to Brigham Young that there were sixty-seven deaths in the Willie Company. Edward Martin reported to Brigham Young that there were ninety-eight deaths in the Martin Company. The total reported trekking deaths for the two companies was 165. Immigrants' Accounts, 1864–57, 38 (https://tinyurl.com/hcdeaths2).

Saint standards of organization, with the participants being portrayed as ignorant dupes. As a means of testing the validity of the above claims, Don begs the reader to judge the actual events according to accepted organizational standards. At the same time, he wishes to give the readers the materials necessary to judge for themselves whether the information that has been handed down is a true representation of the 1856 handcart history, and to a greater extent, the history of the Willie Handcart Company.

The loss of life that resulted from the delayed overland journeys caused one noted writer, Wallace Stegner, to conclude that the Latter-day Saint flair for organization completely failed during that emigration season. He went so far as to use the words "criminally careless" in his description of the failure. Stegner conveys the impression that no single person was in charge at the Iowa camp, and that the leadership shifted, from time to time, from one individual to another. He also implies that, after the first two (it was actually three) shiploads of emigrants arrived in the Iowa camp, leaders were completely unaware that two additional ships carrying emigrants were on their way. According to Stegner, these unexpected arrivals forced the leaders to hurriedly slap together a stream of carts made entirely of green wood. Further reading of his exposé creates doubt about the thoroughness of his research because he records the emigrants passing through Ellis Island. This would be quite a feat, considering the facility was not opened until thirty-six years later! Even some of the returning missionaries who watched the plan unfold championed elements of the above theme. Their chief complaint centered on the construction of the handcarts by craftsmen from within the emigrant ranks, the delays presumably caused by this assignment, and a dislike of the basic design of the carts. A more recent writer blames the emigration field leaders for their failure to consider the overall welfare of their charges: "I have become convinced that, when grave risk is involved, some leaders lack the practical experience and sense of responsibility to adequately protect the lives and welfare of those they have been called to serve."3

^{3.} Dorthe Kjerstine Clemmensen Dahl, FamilySearch; Johan Andreas Jensen, "Profiles from the Past: Converted in Jail"; Leroy and Ann Hafen, Forward in *Handcarts to Zion*; Wallace Stegner, *The Gathering of Zion: The Story of the Mormon Trail*, 221–38; John Chislett, "Narrative," 313–14; Daniel D. McArthur to Wilford Woodruff, January 5, 1857; Truman Leonard, Journal, July 12, 1856; John Jaques, Journal and History, in Stella Jaques Bell, *Life History and Writings of John Jaques*, 99; William Woodward to Wilford Woodruff, February 17, 1857; Howard A. Christy, "Weather, Disaster, and Responsibility: An Essay on the Willie and Martin Handcart Story," 9.

x Bring Them to Zion

Although Don is not a descendant of handcart pioneers, he became intrigued with the participants in the 1856 emigration experiment. His obsession with those people led him to put in thousands of hours, thousands of dollars, and thousands of miles across fifty years studying the handcart history. He has placed special emphasis on the Willie Handcart Company because his children, through their mother, are descendants of the leader of that company. In his research, he has tried to leave no stone unturned.

Before the days of the internet, Don and other family members wrote numerous letters to older generations of handcart-emigrant descendants and conducted interviews with them. They were rewarded with copies of diaries and letters written by some of the participants in the original trek, plus numerous family histories. During visits to the Church History Library, the Family History Center, and elsewhere, Don has scoured the contents of numerous journals, account books, Perpetual Emigrating Fund ledgers, newspapers, letter books, and Seventy's histories, written during or relating to the handcart era. Don's pursuit has taken him to Norway, Denmark, Sweden, Germany, England, and Scotland, searching for related information. Three years of his life were spent in Europe where he became conversant in the Scandinavian languages and the customs of the Scandinavian people. One fifth of the members of the Willie Handcart Company were from those nations, and he has been able to find information about most of those individual participants from census records, land records, and parish registers found in those countries. His visits to county record offices in England, libraries in Denmark and England, and the British Museum's newspaper collection at Collingdale have uncovered items never before brought to light.

Don spent many of his youthful years on a farm driving draft horses attached to iron-tired wagons, similar to those used by the pioneers, and working with cattle. Those experiences provided him with the essential background needed to evaluate emigrant travel across the American plains with similar animals. As a 4H club member, he learned the amount of time required to train cows for the show ring, which gives him a good perspective on the amount of effort needed to train an ox to pull a wagon. He has been in a runaway with a team of horses attached to a sheep camp, a type of covered wagon, and knows, firsthand, the terror such an experience generates. The sheep camp ended up in a potato patch on its side with the horses down and its passengers forced to extricate themselves through a narrow back window. He spent a week in the mountains living in such a sheep camp and slept in a tent for several weeks while working for the National Park Service.

Don was trained as a shop teacher; therefore, he is acquainted with the basics of wood and metal working. This gave him a step up with regard to analyzing the handcarts and their construction. Upon completing college training, he entered the United States Air Force and trained as a pilot. During this training, he became well acquainted with maps and aerial photographs, skills that have helped him to plot the route of the Willie Handcart Company from England to Salt Lake City. Because he would not sign up for an extended time, he was released from the Air Force and went on to become a dentist. Most of his training in anatomy, physiology, pathology, and so on was received in the University of Washington School of Medicine, where he was sufficiently enlightened to understand the physical complications brought on by hypothermia, a starvation diet, and any diseases encountered during an overland trek. On one of his own journeys across Wyoming, he was bitten by a tick and ended up with tick fever. This experience adds personal flavor to the above background. To get a firsthand knowledge of how an emigrant might feel as a passenger aboard a ship of sail, Don was transported between Portsmouth, England, and New York City aboard a sailing vessel, the *Christian Radich*.

With these decades of research and expertise, Don clearly has the qualifications necessary to pursue a project of this magnitude.

Some of the issues of the 1856 Handcart Emigration that are addressed in this book include:

- What were the strengths of the handcart system leadership?
- What caused the delays for the handcart companies of 1856?
- Why were their tents not ready when the Willie Company arrived at the Iowa City campground?
- What handcart construction was performed by emigrant craftsmen at the Iowa City campground?
- Did the leadership at the Iowa City campground know that the last two ships (*Thornton* and *Horizon*) were coming with emigrants that would be in the last two handcart companies?
- Why was green wood used in the handcart construction?
- Should the pioneers in the last two handcart companies (Willie and Martin) and in the two wagon trains have stayed over the winter of 1856–57 in the Florence region?

A Note on the Combined Journal Entries

In several chapters (Chapters 7–12 and Chapters 14–15) the information from original pioneer journals recorded during those time segments were combined to create a single entry for each day. Together they are the Combined Ocean Journal, Combined NY Journal, Combined Train Journal, Combined Iowa Camp Journal, Combined Iowa Trek Journal, Combined Florence Journal, Combined Journal to Ft. Laramie, and Combined Utah Trek Journal. Entries from these journals provide the reader with a wide view of what was happening each day. Original sources for each of the combined journals are listed in the notes. As much as possible, the language of the sources has been retained with occasional editing for consistency and readability.

Acknowledgments

Don and I would like to thank our wives for their patience with us while we were busy working on this book and for the many times we were unavailable to participate in other activities. At the same time, they were extremely encouraging in our work and enthused when they saw progress being made. They continued to be hopeful that the book would someday be finished. We would also like to thank the many, many other individuals who have contributed in various ways to help create this book.

Mark C. Austin, with the assistance of Don H Smith

CHAPTER 1

Problems and Frustrations of the 1855 Emigration

Beginning with their 1846 forced exodus from Nauvoo, Latter-day Saints who chose to follow Brigham Young and the Quorum of the Twelve Apostles after the death of the Prophet Joseph Smith had experienced a full decade of organizing and executing overland immigrations. For sixteen years they had shipped emigrants from England to the United States, with the British Parliament praising them for their efficiency and consideration for the welfare of their emigrating adherents. With such a diversion from earlier emigration successes, one is forced to inquire what went wrong in 1856. What happened to explain the twenty-six-day delay between the May 14 arrival at the Iowa outfitting camp and the June 9 departure of the first handcart company?¹

Many of the criticisms that have been heaped upon the handcart emigration field leaders point to a sermon delivered by Young on November 2, 1856. Among his remarks, he told the Saints:

Last year my back and head ached, and I have been about half mad ever since, and that too righteously, because of the reckless squandering of means and leaving me to foot the bills. Last year, without asking me a word of counsel, without a word being spoken to me about the matter, there was over sixty thousand dollars of indebtedness incurred for me to pay. What for? To fetch a few immigrants here, when I could have brought the whole of them with one quarter of the means.²

Young's expression of frustration, however, does not take into account disease, river flows, increased western migration, business cartels, supply and demand, politics, and thievery. These were just but a few of the problems encountered by the field leaders of the 1855 emigration, including Apostles F. D. Richards and Erastus Snow of the Quorum of the Twelve.

^{1.} Leroy Hafen and Ann Hafen, *Handcarts to Zion*, 56–60; Kate B. Carter, *Heart Throbs of the West*, 4:147–49, 338–40; Richard Francis Burton, "Burton's City of the Saints," 198–99; Second Report from the Committee on Emigrant Ships; Together with the Proceedings of the Committee, Minutes of Evidence, Appendix and Index, 108–17.

^{2.} Brigham Young, November 2, 1856, Journal of Discourses, 4:69.

2 Bring Them to Zion

One of the nation's severe cholera epidemics occurred in 1855 and was especially virulent in New Orleans. There, the season's first five emigrant ships entered the Louisiana port and transferred their passengers to steamers that would carry them up the Mississippi River to St. Louis. From New Orleans to St. Louis, these passengers were exposed to cholera's deadly bacillus, and a great loss of life ensued. Later in the year, Latter-day Saint emigrant ships instead arrived at ports in Philadelphia and New York. The cost of transporting emigrants from Liverpool to New Orleans or to east coast cities was about the same, but the cost of transporting them from the east coast to St. Louis was 50 percent higher than from New Orleans. The exposure to cholera, however, was significantly less in the overland route from the east coast, and thus it was Brigham Young himself who ordered the change in ports of entry because of these health issues as well as the presence of Apostle John Taylor in New York.³

Now that the Kansas Territory was open for settlement, Latter-day Saint emigration agents, in the fall of 1854, contacted potential developers in the area with the idea of making that region the outfitting and starting point for the 1855 emigration. These contacts had been made both in person and by letter. They suggested this location because of its abundant grazing for draft animals, good water supply, shortened route to the plains, and proximity to the Missouri River. In a meeting held on February 6, 1855, Atchison's shareholders decided to appropriate the funds needed for the development of the region. These developments required the building of warehouses, docking facilities, and other amenities necessary to accommodate the Salt Lake, California, and Oregon traders and emigrants.⁴

The 1855 transportation from St. Louis to Atchison was severely hampered by the low volume of water in the Missouri River, which was so low that five steamboats were forced to unload freight fifteen miles below Lexington, Missouri, in order to continue their journey. The Saints aboard one such vessel were compelled to leave some of their luggage behind, awaiting an improvement in river conditions; John Burnside was left to look after it. To complicate matters, a Danish component of the emigration landed in Leavenworth, Kansas, instead of Atchison because their boat became grounded on a sandbar. (There is also evidence suggesting that the

^{3.} St. Louis Luminary (November 11, 1854): 6; St. Louis Luminary (May 11, 1855): 98; "Deadly Epidemics in St. Louis History," USGenNet; The Herald of Freedom (May 19, 1855): 3; Don H Smith, "Leadership, Planning, and Management of the 1856 Mormon Handcart Emigration," 126.

^{4.} Squatter Sovereign (February 20, 1855): 2.

boat captain and some of his fellow officers had monetary interests in the development of the Leavenworth community, as the two communities were in fierce competition for the trade.) This mishap cost many lives due to the heavy cholera outbreak found in and around Leavenworth; it also produced additional expenses of transporting these Danes on to Atchison. To compensate for the revenues lost through decreased loads, the boat owners raised the fees for both freight and passengers, and they formed a pact between them to maintain these higher prices. This cartel held tightly because of the heavy traffic generated by the opening of Kansas and Nebraska for settlement. With the emigrants already in the pipeline, the field leaders were forced to pay these unplanned monetary increases.⁵

The large migration to Kansas and Nebraska increased the demand for wagons, supplies, and draft animals, which in turn raised the prices for these items. Many of the settlers, headed for the above two territories, arrived in Kansas City by boat and obtained their required needs from the same sources as the Latter-day Saint emigrants. This region was, likewise, the source of supplies for Santa Fe traders who sent off 41 wagons, each loaded with 6,500 pounds of cargo, and a week later purchased 83 yoke of oxen in a single day. Six Salt Lake City–based merchants were also outfitted in this region; they required 304 wagons, 3,210 oxen, and 513 tons of goods. One of these companies with its 107 wagons employed 130 teamsters; if the ratio of men to wagons was constant, then 369 teamsters were needed by the six companies. The Salt Lake freighters generally obtained many of their required teamsters from among the most capable of the young emigrant men. Like the Santa Fe traders, these Salt Lake firms stepped into the arena and competed for the same resources.⁶

When the first load of Saints arrived at her dock, there were only six houses in Atchison, and there was a need for tradesmen and other employees to carry out the building demands. Some of the emigrants were employed in this effort and labored under the direction of Andrew Siler, a Utah missionary serving in that region. Other Saints found employment in Missouri while awaiting their departure for the West. These emigrants were encouraged to seek such employment as a means of reducing their

^{5.} Squatter Sovereign (March 27, 1855): 2; Squatter Sovereign (May 29, 1855): 2; Squatter Sovereign (June 12, 1855): 2; Kate B. Carter, Our Pioneer Heritage, 16:441; Milo Andrus to Erastus Snow, St. Louis Luminary (May 5, 1855): 94; The Herald of Freedom (February 24, 1855): 2; The Herald of Freedom (May 12, 1855): 1–2.

^{6.} *The Herald of Freedom* (May 26, 1855): 3; *The Herald of Freedom* (June 2, 1855): 2; *Deseret News* (November 21, 1855): 292.

maintenance costs. Several of them were also engaged in building a doublewide log cabin, plowing, planting, and fencing a hundred-acre farm that had been preempted by the Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company at Mormon Grove. Cholera victims, their required nurses, and men working elsewhere appear to have resulted in the shortage of able-bodied herders that left the emigration's cattle in precarious situations. That year's migration to Oregon, California, Utah, Kansas, and Nebraska left large herds of animals scattered all over the prairies in the region. This led to cattle owned by the Saints getting mixed in with that of other emigrants, and when the time arrived to hitch the draft animals to the wagons, they found many missing and were compelled to purchase replacements. The expensive replacements were insufficient in number, forcing the leaders to leave thirteen wagons loaded with church supplies on the road west of Atchison. The heavy demand for draft animals and the high prices they commanded also threw the doors wide open for thieves who took advantage of the situation. It takes little imagination to guess what became of some of the missing draft animals when the region was frequented by marauding pro-slavery Missourians who thought nothing of shooting a man in the field for his animals or removing them, at gun point, from a wagon loaded with supplies for destitute settlers. They had no respect for Latter-day Saints or their property, which was graphically shown when they drove them from Missouri sixteen years earlier. (The savings in maintenance expenses derived from the emigrants' outside work may, in the end, have been surpassed by the added burdens placed on both the 1855 and 1856 emigrations as a result of this money-saving idea.)7

Atchison's primitive facilities, competition for resources, cholera, lack of manpower, and low water levels delayed the emigration and the departure of some of the Salt Lake freighters. All of this contributed to humanitarian

^{7.} Squatter Sovereign (February 3, 1855): 4; Squatter Sovereign (April 3, 1855): 2; Squatter Sovereign (April 17, 1855): 3; Squatter Sovereign (May 8, 1855): 2–3; Squatter Sovereign (May 15, 1855): 2; Squatter Sovereign (June 12, 1855): 2–3; Squatter Sovereign (August 7, 1855): 2; Squatter Sovereign (September 5, 1855): 2; Squatter Sovereign (September 18, 1855): 2; Squatter Sovereign (September 25, 1855): 3; Squatter Sovereign (October 2, 1855): 2; Squatter Sovereign (July 1, 1856): 2; Kate B. Carter, Our Pioneer Heritage, 1:340; Charles Ramsden Bailey, Autobiography, 6–10, 12; Archibald McFarland, Reminiscences, 8–10; Richard Ballantyne to Erastus Snow, St. Louis Luminary (April 27, 1855): 90; Kansas Historical Quarterly (November 1950): 386–88; Alice Nichols, Bleeding Kansas, 100, 160–63; Millennial Star 17 (September 15, 1855): 577–80.

concerns that pressured emigration leaders to accelerate the emigration to Utah. However, because of a shortness of funds, Apostle Erastus Snow "informed the Saints who had then arrived [in St. Louis], that the prospects for many of them to cross the Plains this season was quite small, as the means in his hands at that time was quite inadequate to carry them all through." Seeing the "sorrow and many tears" that Snow's announcement caused, Daniel Spencer, who had arrived in St. Louis on May 30, 1855, from his mission in England, told the distraught Saints that he had been "sent . . . over to assist Elder Snow in getting them all to the [Salt Lake] Valley this season, and that [his] faith was quite strong that it would be accomplished."8

Spencer put his faith to work and assisted the Saints in traveling from St. Louis through Atchinson and on to Mormon Grove. There, he joined with Snow and continued helping the emigrating Saints prepare for their trek to Utah. The last three emigrant trains left Mormon Grove on July 28, July 31, and August 3, 1855. These trains did not enter the Salt Lake Valley until October 24, October 28, and November 2. The final freightcarrying train did not reach Salt Lake City until November 19 and was forced to cross the mountains in deep snow.⁹

When the 1855 emigration was viewed through the eyes of one who saw it firsthand, rather than from afar, we get a different picture than the one portrayed in Brigham Young's November 2, 1856, sermon. As Daniel Spencer's brother Orson wrote in August 1855, just a couple months before dying of malaria in St. Louis,

A great work has been accomplished in fitting out with teams and provisions about three thousand Saints. Imagine more than half the thousands of cattle, to be wild and unaccustomed to the yoke, and a much larger portion of the drivers as unacquainted with driving as their oxen to the yoke, the labor of supervision becomes considerable. A system of order in the distribution of provisions and cattle, and wagons, and drivers, and conductors has been arranged mostly out of the raw materials, with all the precision that attends a regular army, and all without salary or pay.¹⁰

^{8.} Millennial Star 17 (September 15, 1855): 577-80.

^{9.} Carter, *Heart Throbs of the West*, 4:140; "Journal of James Starley," 175; *Deseret News* (November 21, 1855): 292.

^{10.} *St. Louis Luminary* (August 11, 1855): 150; Smith, "Leadership, Planning, and Management," 124, 130–33, 141, 160–61.

CHAPTER 7

Aboard the Thornton

The April 5, 1856, issue of the Millennial Star reports:

The scarcity of ships for the more northern of the American ports has caused a considerable rise in the prices of passage.... We cannot expect to know the scarcity or plenitude of ships any great length of time before securing one, as this depends upon the fluctuations of commerce, and upon the winds, which at winter and spring seasons sometimes blow adversely for weeks together.¹

The next day, April 6, the *Thornton* made her appearance in Liverpool, and the mission office began negotiations for her use in transporting emigrants. By April 11, the contract was signed with the date of departure set as May 3. Immediately, letters of notification began to be sent out. If the letters were received within a day or two after their transmission, then the desired roughly three-week notification period would have been met, but this was not always possible.²

It was only after information of the safe arrival of the Scandinavian emigration component in Grimsby had been received at mission headquarters that final arrangements could be made for the *Thornton*'s scheduled departure. Although the ship had arrived in Liverpool on April 6, she made her first appearance in the Bramley-Moore Dock on April 17. However, according to the notice sent to John Linford, she was said to remain in the Nelson Dock until April 13. Incidentally, the two docks were adjacent to each other.

The end of the Crimean War on March 30, 1856, with the Treaty of Paris, resulted in a great effort to bring troops home and thus put a strain on shipping and also elevated prices. In addition, a shortage of carts available for loading and unloading ships added further delays that may have interfered with the timetable sent out to the emigrants. Furthermore, shippers may have waited until a later date to enter the dock because of the scheduled May 3 departure. (For each day in dock, the shippers were assessed a fee, and for monetary reasons, they wanted to keep their dock stay to a minimum.) The extended wait in Liverpool also cost the ship-

^{1.} Millennial Star 18 (April 5, 1856): 218.

^{2.} *Northern Times* (April 7, 1856): 4; British Mission Office (hereafter BMO) to Messrs. Guion & Co., April 6, 1856; Franklin D. Richards to Elder H. C. Haight, April 11, 1856.

ping company money; therefore, the captain and company officials were anxious to speed up the vessel's sailing date. For these or other unknown reasons, on or about April 29, Mr. Norris, the shipping company's representative, requested the departure date be moved from the third to the second of May. Apostle Franklin D. Richards was willing to make this concession, so long as the passengers were allowed to board the vessel and stow their luggage on April 30. Although passengers were not allowed to board until May 1, the May 2 departure from the dock was still accomplished. To facilitate any such changes in departure plans, the suppliers of the food stuffs, medical provisions, and tenting materials also had to be notified, which required additional work for the office staff.³

All who were traveling with the Perpetual Emigrating Fund's assistance were required to sign promissory notes or bonds for their fare before boarding the vessel. Three of their number were given crew positions, and they reported to the ship early in the morning to receive their assigned duties. John Patterson and Henry Boden were appointed cooks, and Edward Griffiths was made steward. These positions were mandated by the newest British passenger act, which required:

Every "Passenger Ship" . . . shall have on board a seafaring Person, who shall be rated in the Ship's Articles as Passenger's Steward . . . and who shall be employed in messing and serving out Provisions to the Passengers, and in assisting to maintain Cleanliness, Order, and good Discipline among the Passengers, and who shall not assist in any way in navigating or working the Ship. . . . Every "Passenger Ship" . . . shall also have on board . . . Two seafaring Men . . . who shall be employed in cooking the Food of the Passengers.⁴

The day's delay in boarding the Saints might be an indication that some of the materials needed for the journey were slow in arriving. The tenting materials and food supplies were not ordered until April 29, and the tenting supplier was not told to deliver his goods until May 2. One might envision the docks cluttered with late-arriving barrels, crates, boxes, bundles, and sacks, all of which required loading before the passengers

^{3.} Liverpool Telegraph & Shipping Gazette (April 18, 1856); Liverpool Daily Post (April 17, 1856): 3; BMO to Messrs. Guion & Co., April 29, 1856; BMO, Letter to Messrs. Jefferey, April 29, 1856; BMO, Morrish & Co. to Cearns and Brown, April 29, 1856.

^{4.} Peder Madsen, Journal, May 2, 1856; F. D. Richards to Messrs. Guion & Co., April 30, 1856; *Laws Relating to the Carriage of Passengers by Sea*, 34–35.

were admitted. The heavy items were taken aboard both as ballast and for the generation of additional revenue.⁵

When the emigrants arrived at the pier, they saw, for the first time, their packet ship lying in her berth with her three masts pointed heavenward and her sails neatly furled on their yards. Careful observation showed her to have three full decks, a deck house aft, a midship's deck house, and a topgallant forecastle. Housed in this latter structure were most of her forty-five crew members. The vessel was approaching two years of age; her keel was laid Christmas Eve 1853, and she was launched June 7, 1854. She was built by one of the foremost shipbuilders of the day, W. H. Webb of New York. To show their trust in the vessel, the shippers, the captain, and Webb all held shares in her ownership. Although she was securely tied to the pier with thick hemp ropes, she fought her restraint by bobbing up and down with every movement of the water beneath her hull. There must have been a flurry of activitiy about her as the crew and dock hands prepared the vessel for boarding.⁶

Unknown to those who waited on the dock to board the *Thornton*, the ship had just recently undergone a needed overhaul, the reason for which reveals some of the difficulties of shipping between the United States and England. On her previous journey between Liverpool and

^{5.} The ship, at the time of sailing, had in its hold and elsewhere 376 tons of coal, 4 casks of iron, 13,141 bars of iron, 4,387 bundles of iron, 1,136 bundles of steel, 1,767 bundles of sheet iron, 239 strips of iron, 1,781 boxes of tin, 276 ingots of tin, 23 casks of hardware, 12 cases of merchandise, 12 bundles of merchandise, 3 casks of merchandise, 30 boxes of glass, 90 packages of gum, 690 sacks of salt, 2,210 bales of cotton, wool, rags, and sponges, 31 containers of tobacco, 179 miscellaneous bundles, 1 case, 1 bag, 12 miscellaneous casks, and 195 items marked "cs." Each of the items, here listed, was ordered by a specific American firm. To this cargo were added F. D. Richards's piano, two cases for Brigham Young, a case of guns, a crate of crockery for C. G. Webb, a cask of China for Daniel Spencer, the late Elder Walcott's two chests and hat box, sufficient passenger provisions and medical comforts, 1,600 yard of Nankeen, 56 pounds of thread and 100 needles, plus all of the passenger's luggage. The heavy items were taken aboard both as ballast and for the generation of additional revenue. BMO to Messrs. Jefferey, Morrish & Co., April 29, 1856; BMO to Cearns and Brown, April 29, 1856; New York Journal of Commerce (June 16, 1856): 6; F. D. Richards to Daniel Spencer, May 8, 1856.

^{6.} Charles Dickens, "Allowed to Board," 7:115; W. H. Webb certificate book; *Thornton* registration certificates (1854), 55, 58, 62, 65, 67.

74 Bring Them to Zion

New York, she had encountered severe weather, as indicated in the following newspaper article:

Capt. Collins, of ship Thornton, from Liverpool, arrived yesterday, reports; Jan. 5 and 6, 80 miles E. by S. of Sandy Hook, experienced a hurricane from N.N.E. with snow; spilt every sail, they being securely furled at the time; at daylight found a perfect wreck, all sails torn from the gaskets and gone; the head of the main top mast and fore and main yards sprung. Skylights, with everything moveable above decks gone; the upper between decks flooded with water, and the ship without canvas to steady her, laboring heavily, and sea running very high.⁷

Thursday, May 1, 1856.

Later in the afternoon, although the ship was not yet ready for the passengers to come aboard, two women were allowed to climb the gangplank while the sailors were still disinfecting and renovating the ship. Janet McNeil from Haddington near Edinburgh, Scotland, had begun labor and at 5:00 p.m. safely delivered a fine boy with the aid of her female companion. When all was in readiness, the remainder of those waiting to come aboard was allowed to do so. The passengers were assigned their berths and proceeded to temporarily arrange their luggage, make up their beds, and acquaint themselves with their surroundings.⁸

Later in the evening, the Scandinavian contingency arrived on foot, accompanied by a taxi which carried those who were ill among them. The fare was 2 shillings and a sixpence. At 8:00 p.m., they joined the 608 British subjects who were already aboard the *Thornton* and were assigned berths below the second deck with which they were well satisfied. By late evening, order and tranquility prevailed among the 560 adult, 172 children, and 29 infant emigrants who found themselves on the ship.⁹

9. Combined Ocean Journal. This is information taken from the James G. Willie Emigrating Company Journal and the journal of Peder Madsen; hereafter, Combined Ocean Journal. By adding these figures together, one obtains a total of 761, but this number was raised to 764 before sailing. More Saints arrived in Liverpool than ordered with the hope they could accompany some of their friends. This prompted Richards to ask the shipping company on May 1 if it would allow 30 or 40 more passengers than the 740 originally scheduled. The food supplies ordered were for 740, and an adjustment had to be made to accommodate the additional people. This is another reason why supplies may have been late in arriving. The increased number of passengers shows that the

^{7.} New York Times (January 15, 1856): 8; New York Times (January 21, 1856): 1.

^{8.} A brief sketch of the life of Margaret McNeil Ballard, FamilySearch.

The order and character of the *Thornton*'s passengers were quite different from those sailing on other ships. These Saints were not unlike another shipload of Mormon emigrants who were visited by Charles Dickens in the London harbor seven years later. Among the passengers on that later ship *Amazon* were Sarah and John Boden, the mother and brother of Henry Boden, one of the Latter-day Saint cooks aboard the *Thornton*. Dickens wrote about the passengers on the *Amazon* in his *All the Year Round*. Quoting the captain, he writes:

The most of these came aboard yesterday evening. They came from various parts of England in small parties that had never seen one another before. Yet they had not been a couple of hours on board, when they established their own police, made their own regulations, and set their own watches at all the hatchways. Before nine o'clock, the ship was as orderly as a man-of-war. . . . A stranger would be puzzled to guess the right name for these people . . . I should have said they were in their degree, the pick and flower of England.

Dickens adds:

I went on board their ship to bear testimony against them if they deserved it, as I fully believed they would; to my great astonishment they did not deserve it; and my predispositions and tendencies must not affect me as an honest witness. I went over the Amazon's side, feeling it impossible to deny that, so far, some remarkable influence had produced a remarkable result, which better known influences have often missed.¹⁰

The Latter-day Saint emigrants were much better off than most others who were left on their own to arrange their affairs in Liverpool. Emigrants who were required to fend for themselves were plundered from the moment they arrived in the city until they departed. The emigrant runner was the principal offender; it was he who would lay in wait for the unsuspecting new arrival to appear. With a front of good neighborliness, he would arrange transportation and take the emigrant to a lodging house, to the money changer, and to the grocer and provision dealer. At each stop, inflated prices were charged for misrepresented quantities and qualities of goods and services. The runner would receive a cut at each stop. Superimposed upon this process were pickpockets and thieves who

company accommodated Richards to a degree. F. D. Richards to Messrs. Guion & Co., May 1, 1856; F. D. Richards to Daniel Spencer, May 8, 1856.

^{10.} Charles Dickens, "The Uncommercial Traveler," 9:119–23; Sarah Boden, FamilySearch; Henry Boden, FamilySearch.

were on the lookout for any loose piece of property they could get their hands on. $^{11}\,$

Friday, May 2, 1856.

Between 7:00 and 9:00 a.m., the *Thornton* left her mooring in the Bramley-Moore Dock. During the day, several Liverpool Elders visited the ship and her passengers.¹²

For Chesterton Gillman, age 66, of Great Yarmouth, ships were not a new thing because he was a sailor by profession. Apparently, acting on behalf of some family member, a Mr. Hurry of Liverpool was opposed to Gillman's emigration. Hurry appealed to Apostle Richards to get Gillman off the vessel, but Richards put him off until the next day when he planned to go aboard at clearance time. Richards might have intended to let Gillman decide his own destiny and didn't want any potential legal action that might interfere with the ship's sailing. The *Enoch Train*, which sailed from this port March 23, was stopped while departing, and Richards certainly didn't want such interference with the current company.¹³

Saturday, May 3, 1856.

At 11:30 a.m., the government inspector and doctor arrived on board accompanied by Elder F. D. Richards and his entourage. [Each emigrant passed by the doctor for a token examination. Special arrangements had to be made with the shipping company because of the medical condition of several of the passengers.]¹⁴

A medical inspection was always performed on all persons that would be arriving in New York. This was done at the request of the New York Commissioners of Emigration in order to determine if there were any among the emigrants who needed immediate medical care and to provide

^{11.} *Millennial Star* 17 (February 3, 1855): 72; *Littell's Living Age* 26 (September 14, 1850): 492–97; Parlementary Papers, John Bramley Moore's testimony before the House of Commons Select Committee on Passengers' Act, June 27, 1851; Louise Hamilton, "Awaiting Departure."

^{12.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 2, 1856.

^{13.} F. D. Richards to Mr. Hurry, May 2, 1856; J. D. T. McAllister, Journal, March 23, 1856.

^{14.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 3, 1856; F. D. Richards to Messrs. Guion & Co., May 5, 1856.

hospital treatment where such a need existed. It was also utilized to discover those who, from extreme age, chronic disease, orphanage, pregnancy, lunacy or idiocy, were liable to become public burdens. The shippers were required to assume responsibility for all passengers aboard who were shipped on their vessels. If the commissioners determined that any ship's passengers fell into the above category, they assessed the shipper a penalty which they called commutation. This commutation required a fee of \$75 plus a threeyear guarantee for the individual's support, but it was not strictly imposed.

A letter from Richards to the shipping company Guion & Co. discussed the medical liabilities and guarantees of some of the emigrants:

Messrs. Guion & Co.

May 5, 1856

Gentlemen:

The undersigned individuals [there were fourteen individuals on the list], passengers per ship *Thornton* for New York, being considered by you liable to extra commutation money, I hereby agree to refund what you may be required to pay in respect of such passengers by the Emigration Commissioners on your presenting the vouchers for the same.

I also agree to pay the death penalty viz. \$10 on each of the following individuals [there were seven individuals on the list] should they die on the passage out.¹⁵

I am yours respectfully, Tower Chambers, Liverpool F. D. Richards per J. Linforth¹⁶

Five (and probably all seven) of the above persons were taken off the ship and put ashore because they did not pass inspection, but they were allowed to reboard after the above agreement was made.¹⁷

There were some who may have had difficulty passing scrutiny, but they took steps to avoid the watchful eye of the doctor. One of the Moulton girls had just recovered from smallpox and still had some unhealed lesions on her hand, so she wore a pair of gloves to hide them from the doctor. He asked her to remove her right glove, but the lesions were on her left hand, which allowed her to pass unhindered.¹⁸

^{15.} Section 14 of the US Passenger Act of 1855 stipulated that a \$10 death penalty fee be assessed for everyone over eight years of age who died aboard ship of natural causes.

^{16.} F. D. Richards to Messrs. Guion & Co., May 5, 1856.

^{17.} Andrew D. Olsen and Jolene S. Allphin, Follow Me to Zion, 72.

^{18.} Moulton Family Histories, Thomas Moulton, FamilySearch.

Saturday, May 3, 1856, continued.

By 1:00 p.m., the inspection was completed, and Elder Richards addressed the emigrants. He counseled them to carry out Captain Collins' instructions and appointed Elder James G. Willie as their president with Elders Millen Atwood, Moses Clough, and Johan A. Ahmanson as his counselors. The Saints aboard voted to sustain these appointments. Elder Richards promised that if they would abide by the instructions which were given, they would have a prosperous journey. In parting, he blessed them by the authority of the Holy Priesthood and in the name of Jesus Christ. As he and his entourage left the ship at 3:00 p.m., accompanied by Elder Willie, the passengers produced a volley of cheers as a means of appreciation.¹⁹

Richards had also written a letter of appointment for the company of emigrants with religious instruction for their travel:

To the Saints on board the ship *Thornton* hence to New York 2 May 1856 Beloved Brethren

Elder James G. Willie is appointed to preside over you during your voyage. Elders Millen Atwood, Johan A. Ahmanson, and Moses Clough are also appointed counselors and assistants to Elder Willie; to aid him in the duties of his Presidency among you. And we exhort all the Saints on board to hearken diligently and obey their instructions in all things, being diligent to keep the commandments of God and remember your prayers, in the season thereof, that the Holy Spirit may abound in your midst and the care of the Lord be continually over you while you journey to Zion. Brothers and sisters remember your covenants with the Lord, live pure and holy before each other and before Him that His smiles and approbation may be upon you, and you shall be blessed with a safe and prosperous passage and in being delivered from the evils which lie about your path. I commend you to the tender mercies of our Father in Heaven who will not forsake his obedient children. Hoping soon to see you again in the land of Zion, I am your brother in the everlasting gospel.²⁰

F. D. Richards

One of the twelve apostles and President of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints in Europe

To Willie, Richards wrote a more detailed letter of instructions:

^{19.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 3, 1856.

^{20.} Franklin D. Richards, Letter of Appointment of James G. Willie, May 5, 1856.

2 May 1856

Elder James G. Willie Dear Brother

In connection with the letter of appointment in which you are made president of the company of Latter-day Saints sailing to New York per *Thornton* I hand you this letter of instructions as a guide to the performance of some of the duties that will devolve upon you.

You receive, herewith, a complete list of all the passengers, showing first the number of tickets on which their respective names appear, and secondly the number of bonds which the respective P. E. Fund passengers have signed, and which distinguishes them from ordinary passengers. Annexed to the list you will find a copy of the P. E. Fund bond, and reference to the same will show you that all P. E. Fund passengers are, thereby, required to sign receipts at various stages of the journey to Utah for the expense of the passage from place to place. For the passage to New York, I have prepared receipts which are ready to receive the signature of the passenger, and I place the same in your charge. They show the indebtedness of the respective passengers as far as New York, and should be signed prior to landing and give up to Elder Daniel Spencer or to any of agent he may have appointed to receive them.

Should any passenger object to sign the receipts from having prepaid passage on any portion of the nine pounds it will be sufficient to inform them that whatever amount they may have paid here will be placed to their credit to apply on settlement with the president of the P. E. F. Company in Utah.

In obtaining signatures to the receipts each person able to do so must write his or her name, or where any members of a family cannot write, the head of the family or some member of it should write it for them. Where none of the persons concerned can write, of course, their names must be written for them. All who do not write their own names but are capable of making their mark and understanding the nature of it must do so. All the receipts bear numbers corresponding to those on the bonds which have been signed here by the passengers, which numbers being placed opposite the names of the persons concerned in the list of passengers will enable you in a moment to find the proper receipt for any person or family. This business will never-the-less need care to prevent any person or family from signing another's receipt.

As receipts will be given at other stages of the journey as before expressed I hand you, herewith, a parcel of blank forms to be delivered to Elder Spencer or his agent.

It is possible that you may be required to take charge of the P. E. F. Emigrants in their journey across the country to Iowa City, in which event you would have to superintend the signing of receipts for that stage. The amounts for these receipts would consist of railway fare, and any extraneous expense incurred during the journey. The receipts signed at this stage of the journey should bear the same numbers as those signed prior to landing at New York. I have shipped aboard the *Thornton* 1,600 yds. Nankeen, 70 lbs. thread, 1 C needles of which 1,390 yds. Nankeen, 64 lbs. thread are for the use of the P. E. F. emigrants to make up into tents and wagon covers which require for a tent 55 yds., for a wagon cover 26 yds. The balance Nankeen and thread you will please supply per persons holding orders upon you as follows:

Name	Nankeen	Thread
John Lewis	70 yds.	2 lbs.
R. Whitehead	70 yds.	2 lbs.
Ruth Bellington	70 yds.	2 lbs.

The ordinary emigrants will make their tents upon the old plan which required 44 yards. I give you a draft of the same. [Each of the above individuals has sufficient Nankeen to fabricate both a wagon cover and a tent.]

I also furnish you with £800 (\$3,880) intended for payment of the passage of the P. E. F. passengers from New York to Iowa City and which you will please hand to Elder Spencer or his agent on your arrival at New York. I furnish you with a bill of lading showing the quantity of provisions I have shipped for the passengers, and great care should be exercised during the whole passage in serving them out that no waste may be made. The steward is required to keep an accurate account of the packages as they are opened, and at the termination of the voyage render the same to you, which deducted from the quantity expressed in the B/L [bill of lading] will show you what quantity you have to receive from the captain. The provisions received from the captain you will please hold subject to the order of Elder Spencer or his agent.

A list of any births, deaths or marriages that may occur during the passage should be kept, and forwarded to me with the report of the passage. Among the Scandinavian passengers there are some, besides the P. E. Fund passengers, who require to go west and who are prepared to pay their passage. These brother Ahmanson can point out, and you should introduce the matter to Brother Spencer or his agent, that they may be included in the contract for forwarding West the P. E. F. passengers. The same holds good with respect to the British passengers, except that it will be necessary for you to ascertain which they are who desire to go West, among those not P. E. F. emigrants. E. D. Richards²¹

Saturday, May 3, 1856, continued.

Elder Ahmanson called the Scandinavian Saints together for the purpose of enlightening them regarding that which had been taking place. He told them that Elder Willie had been appointed President of the entire company by Elder Richards and that he had been made his counselor,

^{21.} F. D. Richards to James G. Willie, May 2, 1856; Anna F. Tait, "Dear Brother and Sister Turnball," 478–79.

assistant, and president of the Scandinavian division of the company. While addressing them he gave further instructions and recommended cleanliness and order. Seven days provisions were issued which consisted of bread, meat, pork, tea, sugar, oats, wheat flour, rice, etc. Water, they were told, would be issued on a daily basis. The Danes were pleased with their general conditions and especially with their cooking situation. They felt they had been assigned the best time and place to carry out this domestic task.²²

Late in the evening, Elder Willie returned to the ship with his final instructions and immediately began to carry them out. He appointed Elder Atwood to preside over the main deck, Elder Ahmanson over the Danish Saints of the lower deck, and Elder Clough to preside over the English Saints of the same deck. This was done to facilitate order in meetings, cooking, and etc. The upper deck was divided into four wards, with presidents over each, and the lower into three wards, with similar presidents over these Saints. Paul Gourley was appointed to take charge of the sixth ward, part or all of whom were from Scotland, and he was reported to be a kind, good man. Elder John Chislett was appointed captain of the guard and was instructed to allow no crew member below deck without the permission of the ship's captain or his first mate. The appointments of Edward Griffiths as steward, with general oversight over provisions; of George May as clerk; and of John Patterson and Henry Boden as cooks, were reconfirmed.²³

Packet ships like the *Thornton* were driven hard and did not provide refuge for lazy crew members. It was not uncommon to find the most unsavory characters among the best seamen. Such men had to be controlled by a hard-nosed master and mate. To show any type of humanity toward them might be interpreted as a sign of weakness. The elders were well aware of the type of people with whom they were dealing and did not want them in the passenger quarters.

After each ship load of passengers departed, letters of instructions and information were sent from Liverpool to the individuals who were connected with the emigration in the United Sates. (The letters relating to the *Thornton*'s company are found in Appendix B.)

^{22.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 3, 1856; "Voyage in An Emigrant Ship," 128–29.

^{23.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 3, 1856.

Sunday, May 4, 1856.

Before dawn made its appearance (3:00 a.m.), the *Thornton's* crew manned the capstan which in turn gave power to the windless that lifted her heavy anchors and allowed her to be towed out of the Mercy into the Irish Sea. When she was well away from land, her sails were set to conform to the wind sock's direction. At about 8:30 a.m., the tug boat was disengaged and returned to Liverpool. Filled with a north east breeze, the towering sails took over and began to propel the ship in a southward direction.

To properly commemorate the Sabbath, the Scandinavian Saints gathered for a Church service at 10:00 a.m. Elder Ahmanson and his two counselors, Elders Svensen and Larsen, delivered sermons. They encouraged their listeners to preserve a spirit of love and unity and to set an example of cleanliness and order for the English section of their deck. At the conclusion of their remarks, Hans Rasmussen was called to the office of a priest and Anders Jørgensen to that of a teacher. The ordinations of the two, thus called, followed immediately. Meanwhile permission was sought from the captain to hold a general meeting on deck which he willingly granted. Even the elements cooperated and presented the company with beautiful weather. At 11:00 a.m., the meeting commenced with congregational singing followed by a prayer delivered by Elder Willie. Then Elders Willie and Atwood gave instructions to the Saints. They counseled them to maintain cleanliness and order and to carry out all instructions which were given them from time to time. This advice was cheerfully accepted, and a spirit of unity prevailed among the emigrants.

During the day a small group, consisting of Captain Collins, Elder Willie, Minnie Ann Cook, and Emily Hill, were gathered in the captain's cabin to witness the marriage of Alan M. Findlay to Jessie Ireland. The marriage was performed by Elder Atwood. Favorable weather conditions and a suitable environment created a state of excitement and joy among the Saints which produced spontaneous singing on board. Four of the emigrant men played musical instruments on deck, and others danced to the music which they created. While this merriment was in progress, St. George's Channel carried the ship from the Irish Sea into the Atlantic Ocean.²⁴

^{24.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 4, 1856; *Millennial Star* 18 (May 3, 1856): 577–80; Allan Findlay, FamilySearch; Henry Hamilton, Journal, April 20–29, 1856; Tait, "Dear Brother and Sister Turnball," 478–79.

Monday, May 5, 1856.

Daylight ushered in another beautiful morning with accompanying fair winds, but the rocking of the vessel brought on motion sickness. Many were confined to their beds throughout the day, and most felt some discomfort. The captain, doctor, and other ship's officers did all in their power to make the emigrants comfortable. The seafaring Scandinavians seemed less affected and were invited to sing on deck by Elder Willie. They sang a variety of songs, some to national melodies. The English and Scottish Saints recognized some of the tunes, but the words sounded strange, especially to those who had never heard a foreign tongue before. Music and dancing followed the singing. Little Rasmine Rasmussen took a turn for the worse and was confined to the ship's hospital. As the sun went down it began to storm, and even the hearty Scandinavians began to experience seasickness. A light, east by south east, wind moved them along. This placed them south of the coast of Ireland where two ships were seen following them. A ship spoke to them during the day.²⁵

Tuesday, May 6, 1856.

At 3:00 a.m., the day began with the birth of Sarah Moulton's seventh child, a baby boy. She had been a member of the Irchester Branch of the Bedfordshire Conference. The baby was given the name Charles Alma. Many of the passengers were still seasick, but most went on deck to get some fresh air. Those who were able to do so helped scrub the decks and care for the sick. Elders Willie and Atwood visited the sick and administered the comforts and luxuries which had been purchased for that purpose. The ship's captain and doctor were also unremitting in caring for them. At the beginning of the day, the Saints in each ward were gathered for prayers. These gatherings often included songs and instructions. The day came to a close in a similar fashion. Good south, south east breezes were accompanied by some rain. Four ships were sighted, heading toward England. After the ship rounded the southwestern tip of Ireland she sailed in a northwesterly direction.²⁶

^{25.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 5, 1856.

^{26.} Job Smith, Diary and Autobiography; Thomas Moulton, Memories, FamilySearch; Combined Ocean Journal, May 6, 1856.

Wednesday, May 7, 1856.

There was a storm from the northwest. The wind was favorable, and they traveled a long way in a westward direction. Seasickness still prevailed among many of the passengers. There was good cooperation between the Saints, evidenced by the respect each exhibited for the rights of others and by the obedience they showed to the leaders who had been placed over them. In the afternoon, provisions were issued to the company, consisting of potatoes, rice, mustard, and vinegar. Cooking was done for the sick who were unable to do so. [The cooking facilities were found in one of the deck houses, and even with the best organization there was always a line waiting to use those facilities.] At 7:30 p.m., Rachael Curtis, seventy-five years of age, died. She was from Norton, Gloucestershire. She had been in a declining state before leaving Liverpool. Prayers were offered in the different wards both mornings and evenings. This practice was to be continued during the voyage. In summary, the sky was cloudy with a south west wind.²⁷

Thursday, May 8, 1856.

Although seasickness still plagued the emigrants, there was a gradual improvement. At 10:00 a.m., a bell was sounded to inform everyone that the time had arrived for the funeral services of Rachael Curtis. Her remains were placed in a canvas bag and an American flag placed over it. Elder Willie offered a prayer which was followed by a few words read from the bible by Captain Collins. The body was then consigned to the deep to await the resurrection of the just. Captain Collins manifested much kindness on this occasion.

At 4:00 p.m., additional provisions were issued which consisted of potatoes, rice, oats, mustard, and vinegar. Rasmine Rasmussen died of inflammation of the brain from which she had suffered for the past three months. Appreciation was expressed for the quality of care which she and the other sick had received from the ship's doctor. Because of her condition, it was deemed wise by the captain and sanctioned by Elder Willie to bury her as soon as possible. At 5:00 p.m., at the ringing of the bell, the captain, the ships officers, the crew, and many of the passengers gathered to pay their last respects to Rasmussen. Elder Ahmanson offered a prayer, in his native tongue, followed by remarks

^{27.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 7, 1856.

from the captain, after which her remains were deposited into the sea. Pleasant weather, with light north east winds.²⁸

Friday, May 9, 1856.

Nearly all had recovered from their seasickness, and a large number now attended the morning and evening gatherings; harmony prevailed. In the evening, the weather became pleasant, and many of the emigrants went on deck. Twenty-two of the younger men were chosen as night watchmen at the hatchways to ensure that no disorder took place below decks. The Scandinavian contingency took their turn at watch every fifth night, in rotation with the English. During the day, they experienced rain and fog, accompanied by a south-southwest wind; two ships were also seen. The vessel's course was still in a northwest direction.²⁹

Saturday, May 10, 1856.

The morning was fine, never-the-less, the weather was described as unstable. Although the ocean was turbulent, there was little seasickness. Captain Collins continued to do all he could to make the passengers comfortable. The vessel was propelled in a northwest direction by winds from the west. Two ships were also seen during the day.³⁰

Sunday, May 11, 1856.

With the permission of the captain, the English-speaking Saints gathered on the main deck at 11:30 a.m. for a Sunday service. Under a clear sky, the meeting commenced with singing by a choir which had been formed, followed by a prayer given by Elder Findlay. Elder Atwood then addressed the group on their present duties and other matters. Elder Willie also spoke but, due to illness, was brief in his remarks. The speakers stood on the poop deck which was located above the forward cabin. Meanwhile the Scandinavians convened a separate meeting in their own quarters. Like the gathering above, this too was commenced with song and prayer. Elder Ahmanson gave a sermon which included instructions on orderliness and

^{28.} Kempsford Parish Records; Wilford Woodruff, Journal, April 1, 1840, 431; Wilford Woodruff, Journal, baptism record 1840 (June 11, 1840), 391; Combined Ocean Journal, May 8, 1856; Tulstrup Parish Record.

^{29.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 9, 1856.

^{30.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 10, 1856.

86 Bring Them to Zion

cleanliness. Four men from their group were appointed to see that these instructions were carried out. During the afternoon, Captain Collins, accompanied by Elder Willie and others, visited the passengers below decks. Everyone appeared happy, and the children played. Later, many went on deck where they conversed and sang songs. The captain stated they were now one thousand miles from Liverpool. At the time the ship's position reading was taken, light rain accompanied by light winds from a west by south direction were experienced. The ship sailed northward.³¹

Monday, May 12, 1856.

The northern-most point in the journey had been reached, and the ship was now headed in a south-west direction. Although the sea was turbulent, sailing was good, and the ship moved at the rate of twelve miles per hour. Lists were made up and handed out which designated the time each group was scheduled to pick up its water and other provisions.³² Everyone appeared to get along with each other, and no profane language was heard among the passengers to indicate otherwise. The emigrants enjoyed clear to cloudy skies and the ship was propelled by a northwest breeze.³³

Tuesday, May 13, 1856.

The day was beautiful and was accompanied by calm seas. Another ship was seen in the morning. All were called on deck where it was proposed that the day be spent in devotional exercises; all agreed. The day had been set aside as a day of fasting. Captain Collins showed his willingness to cooperate by providing the passengers with temporary seating on the main deck and by furnishing them with wheat bread, intended for use in the administration of the sacrament. The meeting commenced with a customary song by a choir followed by a prayer uttered by Elder Willie. Sermons were delivered by Elders Willie, Atwood, Chislett, and Clough, after which the entire English section partook of the sacrament. When they were finished, the Scandinavians came

^{31.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 11, 1856.

^{32.} The ship's water supply was carried in a large iron tank that was placed on the keelson, in the midship's region. It was pumped up to the deck each day where it was measured out by the ship's carpenter, who was assigned that responsibility.

^{33.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 12, 1856.

on deck and shared in the sacrament; Elders Ahmanson, Svensen, and Larsen officiated. These same elders then addressed the group followed by an address by Elder Willie. He spoke on the events of the world from the creation forward. His remarks were translated by Elder Ahmanson. He expressed his satisfaction with the Scandinavian Saints to whom he gave his blessings. Some of the English passengers stayed on deck to observe the Scandinavian meeting; one of them remarked, "It is strange to hear men talk so long and then be ignorant to what they say." Singing followed the discourses. In the evening the captain gave the children some tarts and etc. Some sky rockets were set off which presented a fine appearance. President Baker [likely in charge of one of the wards] requested the English to assemble in their wards for family prayers. After these requirements were satisfied, some of the English emigrants went to see the captain and others. A light northerly wind propelled the ship in a southwestward direction toward its destination.³⁴

Wednesday, May 14, 1856.

The morning was calm and fine, but the wind in the afternoon was more gale like. John Linford was called to take charge of part of the Saints in the ward to which he belonged to ensure that they received their designated provisions. At 10:00 a.m., potatoes and pork were distributed to the passengers. The children ran about playing cat and mouse or any other thing they wished. A meeting was held in the young men's ward in which they were given the opportunity to bear their testimonies. Many stood and expressed joy with their inclusion in a journey to the land of Zion. Elder Atwood concluded that it would be advantageous to hold a testimony meeting in each of the wards, once a week. This proposition was wholeheartedly accepted and so ordered. The captain and the doctor continued to administer to the few sick that were found among the passengers. The ship tacked north under the influence of a light westerly wind. A steamer was seen in the distance.³⁵

Thursday, May 15, 1856.

When the Saints arrived on deck, they were greeted by a cold, piercing wind. Smelt [small, melting] icebergs were seen, coming from the north.

^{34.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 13, 1856.

^{35.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 14, 1856.

88 Bring Them to Zion

One of the sailors was working aloft with a spar pick,³⁶ and it happened to fall, landing on Sister McPhail's hand. Some of these are made of wood and others of metal. Luckily, this one was made of wood and did little damage, but the first mate struck the sailor several times in the face, drawing blood, because of the mishap. That evening, the captain invited the passengers to come on deck to observe the launching of some rockets he intended to send up; they made a picturesque appearance in the water. The variable wind caused the ship to tack north, northwest at times and south, driven by a west-northwest wind on other occasions.³⁷

Friday, May 16, 1856.

The ship met baffling winds from the west all day. The sky was clear, and five ships passed the *Thornton* heading east. During part of the day, the course was southwest but at 5:00 p.m. was changed to the northwest. The prayer assembly, in the Scandinavian ward, was held at 8:00 p.m.³⁸

Saturday, May 17, 1856.

Strong gales from the west were encountered throughout the day, accompanied by a very heavy head sea [waves coming from directly ahead]. Regardless of the conditions, very few were plagued with seasickness. The southwest course was changed to the north at 4:00 p.m. Provisions were issued: bread, salt, potatoes, tea, sugar, flour, green peas, rice, mustard, and vinegar. At 8:00 p.m., the Scandinavians gathered for prayer and counsel. The four men who were appointed to maintain order and cleanliness gave their report. Some of the Scandinavians were requested to be more orderly and clean by keeping themselves off the beds, as much as possible, and to go on deck more often. Few were sick among them, and none were in danger. Elders Ahmanson, Svensen, and Larsen sermonized a great deal on both temporal and spiritual affairs.³⁹

^{36.} An implement used on sailing vessels to adjust the supporting mechanism of the sails.

^{37.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 15, 1856; Archibald McPhail, Journal, FamilySearch.

^{38.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 16, 1856.

^{39.} Combined Ocean Journal, May 17, 1856; William Woodward, Journal, May 16–17, 1856.

Bibliography

- A List of Reports to be Made to Congress, during the First Session of the Thirty-Fifth Congress, by Public Officers. United States, 1857.
- Ahmanson, Johan. Vor Tids Muhamed (The Muhammed of our time). Den Danske Pioneer Trykkeri, 1876.
- "All Pioneer Companies." Church History Biographical Database. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. Accessed June 12, 2025. https:// history.churchofjesuschrist.org/chd/list?subtype=pioneer-company.
- Allred, Reddick N. Journal, August 1854–November 1856. Church History Library.
- Allyn, Henry. Diary, 1853. Oregon Pioneer Association, 49th Reunion Publication.
- "American Newspapers, 1800–1860: An Introduction." University of Illinois: University Library. Accessed June 12, 2025. http://www.library.illinois .edu/hpnl/guides/newspapers/american/1800-1860/introduction.html.
- Bailey, Charles Ramsden. Autobiography. Church History Libray.
- Bailey, Jocelyn. *The Village Wheelwright and Carpenter*. Shire Publication Ltd, 1977.
- Bain, Robert Angus. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJD-L62.
- Ballard, Margaret McNeil. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KW6D-2Z5.
- Bancroft, Hubert Howe. History of Utah, 1540–1886. The History Company, 1889.
- Barnard, E. H. "Early Fremont." In *Transactions and Reports* Vol. 2. Nebraska State Historical Society, 1887.
- Beecroft, Joseph. Journals, 1844–1882. Church History Library.
- Bell, Stella Jaques. *Life History and Writings of John Jaques*. Ricks College Press, 1978.
- "Benjamin Platt." Stories, Art & Music for the Trail. Accessed June 12, 2025. https:// www.tellmystorytoo.com/member_pdfs/ann-wrigley_1535_604.pdf.
- Benson, Ezra. "Autobiography." Instructor 80 (1945): 53, 101–3, 162–64, 213–15.
- Bermingham, Twiss. Diary. American Legion Magazine (July 1937).
- Birchley, Jane. Letter to Cyrus H. Wheelock. July 19, 1856. In Franklin D. Richard file, Church History Library.
- Bloxham, V. Ben, James R. Moss, and Larry C. Porters, ed. *Truth Will Prevail*. University Press, 1987.
- Boden, Henry. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: K2WQ-SL3.
- Boden, Sarah. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: MYNS-VWL.
- Bowles, Thomas. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWNQ-99W. Boyington, Thomas. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ4-LTQ.

Bravandt, Peter. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWVH-7ZR.

- British Mission Office. Conference quotas sent, March 8, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Cearns and Brown, April 29, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Messrs. Guion & Co., April 6, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Messrs. Guion & Co., April 29, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Messrs. Jefferey, Morrish & Co., April 29, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Notices sent to Enoch Train emigrants, March 5, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- -------. Numerous emigration related business letters. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- Brown, J. Robert. A Journal of a Trip Across the Plains of the U.S., from Missouri to California, in the Year 1856. N.p., 1860.
- Burton, Richard Francis. "Burton's City of the Saints." *Edinburgh Review* 115, no. 233 (January 1862).
- Caldwell, Agnes. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWCG-PKM.
- Caldwell, Robert. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJD-SMH.
- Calkin, Asa. Diary, 1855–1858. L. Tom Perry Special Collections. Harold B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University.
- Caravan Emigrant List (1856). Emigration Records, European Mission: 1855– 1863. Church History Library.
- Carpenter, Helen M. Journal, 1857. TermPaper Warehouse. Accessed June 12, 2025. https://www.termpaperwarehouse.com/essay-on/The-Journal-Of -Helen-Carpenter/401664.
- Carter, Kate B. "The Handcart Pioneers." *Lessons (Daughters of Utah Pioneers)* (October 1956).
 - ——, comp. Heart Throbs of the West: A Unique Volume Treating Definite Subjects of Western History. 12 vols. Daughters of Utah Pioneers, 1939–1951.

- Chislett, John. "Narrative." In Thomas B. H. Stenhouse, *The Rocky Mountain* Saints: A Full and Complete History of the Mormons, from the First Vision of Joseph Smith to the Last Courtship of Brigham Young. D. Appleton & Co., 1873.
- Christensen, C. C. A. "Handcart Painting." In *Handcarts to Zion*. Arthur H. Clark, 1960.
- Christensen, Niels Lars. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWXH-L3J.
- Christiansen, Christian. Danish Journals, 1855–1888. Church History Library.
- Christy, Howard A. "Weather, Disaster, and Responsibility: An Essay on the Willie and Martin Handcart Story." *BYU Studies* 37, no. 1 (1997–1998): 6-74.

[.] Our Pioneer Heritage. 20 vols. Daughters of Utah Pioneers, 1958–1977.

- Clark, Ezekiel. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: LZGG-TN9.
- Clayton, William. The Latter-Day Saints' Emigrant Guide. From Council Bluffs to the Valley of the Great Salt Lake. Republican Steam Power Press— Chambers & Knapp, 1848.

Cluff, Harvey H.. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWC6-Q89.

Coles, Catharine. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: LH7V-SDY.

- "Complete Sun and Moon Data for One Day." US Naval Observatory Astronomical Applications Department. Accessed June 12, 2025. https://aa.usno.navy.mil/data/RS_OneDay.
- Crook, Samuel. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWN5-KYF.
- Crookston, Robert. Autobiography of Robert Crookston, circa 1900. Church History Library.
- "The Craft." Worshipful Company of Wheelwrights. Accessed June 10, 2025. https://wheelwrights.org/craft/.
- Cunningham, Andrew. Letter to Brigham Young, September 21, 1856. Brigham Young office files,1832–1878. Church History Library.

Cunningham, George. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KW6D-KZF.

- Dahl, Dorthe Kjerstine Clemmensen. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch .org/. ID: KWV7-NP1.
- "Deadly Epidemics in St. Louis History." USGenNet. Accessed January 26, 2008. http://www.usgennet.org/usa/mo/county/stlouis/events/epidemics.htm
- Dickens, Charles. "Allowed to Board." All the Year Round 7 (April 12, 1862).
- . "The Uncommercial Traveler." All the Year Round 9 (July 4, 1862).
- Dixon, J. M. Centennial History of Polk County, Iowa. State Register, 1876.
- Dorney, Hannah. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWVQ-5ZR.
 Letter to Edward and Ann Wadley. July 13, 1856. Copy in author's possession.
- DuFresne, Mary Remon. Suit against the PEF, 1855–1857. Brigham Young office files, 1832–1878; Church History Library.
- Duncan, Wilbur H. and Marion B. Duncan. *Trees of the Southeastern United States.* The University of Georgia Press, 1988.
- Elder, Joseph B. Journals, 1856–57. Church History Library.
- Emigration Records, European Mission, 1849–1925. Church History Library.
- Findlay, Allan. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: 27SX-PY4.
- "Fire Island Lighthouse" National Park Service. Last updated January 29, 2024. https://www.nps.gov/fiis/planyourvisit/fireislandlighthouse.htm.
- Forsdick, Stephen. Autobiography, circa 1927. Church History Library.
- Fremont, John C., Lieutenant. "A Report on an Exploration of the Country Lying Between the Missouri River and the Rocky Mountains: On the Line of the Kansas and Great Platte Rivers." US 27th Congress, Senate Document 243. 1843.
- "From the Archive, 1912: What we Know About Icebergs." Scientific American. April 10, 1912. https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/archive -titanic-what-we-know-about-icebergs/.
- Gadd, Alfred. Diary, June–November 1856. Church History Library.
- Galloway, Andrew. Diary, 1856. In Appendix A of Handcarts to Zion: The Story of a Unique Western Migration 1856–1860 with Contemporary Journals, Accounts, Report; and Roster of Member of the Ten Handcart Companies, by LeRoy Hafen and Ann Hafen. Arthur H. Clark, 1960.
- Gardiner, Frederick. A synopsis of the life and travels of Frederick Gardiner, 1832–1868. Special Collections, MS 134. Marriot Library, University of Utah.
- Gardner, James. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJW-7ZR.
- Godfrey, Richard. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJZ-C6L.
- Goodwin, Betsey Smith. "The Tired Mother: Pioneer Recollections." Improvement Era 22 (July 1919): 774-81.
- Hafen, LeRoy R. and Ann W. Hafen. Handcarts to Zion: The Story of a Unique Western Migration 1856–1860 with Contemporary Journals, Accounts, Report; and Roster of Member of the Ten Handcart Companies. Arthur H. Clark, 1960.
- Haight, Hector C. Journal, 1856. Church History Library.
- Haight, Isaac C. Journal, 1842–1862. Church History Library.
- Hailey, William. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: LC7H-2MK Hamilton, Henry. Journal, 1851–1900. Church History Library.
- Hamilton, Louise. "Awaiting Departure." Liverpool and Emigration in the 19th and 20th Centuries. Information sheet No. 64. Maritime Archives & Library, National Museums Liverpool. October 29, 2016.
- "Hand Carts for the Plains," The Mormon (December 1, 1855): 2.
- Harper's New York and Erie Rail-Road Guide Book. 8th ed. Harper & Brothers, 1855-56.
- Harrar, Edward Scott. Hough's Encyclopaedia of American Woods. Vol. 2. Robert Speller & Sons, 1858.
- Hart, James. Letter to Brigham Young, May 22, 1856. Brigham Young office files, 1832–1878, Church History Libary.
- Haven, Jesse. Journals, 1852–1892. Church History Library.
- Hawkes, Joshua. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWNN-NH4.
- Herbert, Ann. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ4-V8X.
- Hicken, Verda. "Thomas Moulton." Printed by Moulton Research Foundation, 1973.
- History of Guthrie and Adair Counties, Iowa. Continental Historical Company, 1884.
- Hoadley, R. Bruce. Understanding Wood: A Craftsman's Guide to Wood Technology. Taunton Press Inc., 1980.
- Humphries, George. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ7-PZP.

- Hunt, John. Wagon Train Diary, Table of Members, 1856. Brigham Young office emigrating companies reports, 1850–1862, Church History Library.
- Immigrants' accounts, 1854–1857. Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company general files, 1850–1887. Church History Library.Iowa State Census, Pottawattamie County, 1856.
- "Israel Evans Company." 1857. Utah Pioneer Database.
- James, Emma. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: LY9H-H1F.
- James G. Willie Emigrating Company Journal, May 1, 1856–November 9, 1856. Church History Library.
- James, Sarah. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWVH-XC7.
- James, William. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJH-PRC.
- Jaques, John. "Some Reminiscences." *Salt Lake Herald-Republican* (December 1, 1878) and (January 19, 1879).
- Jenson, Andrew. *Encyclopedic History of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints*. Deseret News Publishing, 1941.
- ———. LDS Biographical Encyclopedia. 4 vols. Deseret News Publishing, 1941; reprint Greg Kofford Books, 2012.
- -------. Church Chronology: A Record of Important Events Pertaining to the History of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. Deseret News, 1903.
- ------. "Church Emigration, X, Mode of Conducting the Emigration." *The Contributor* 13, no. 4 (February 1892).
- -------. "Watson, Andrew." In *LDS Biographical Encyclopedia*, 2:2–5. Deseret News Publishing, 1941; reprint Greg Kofford Books, 2012.
- Jensen, Johan Andreas. "Profiles from the Past: Converted in Jail." Christian John Larsen—Histories. Accessed June 12, 2025. http://dlarsen.tripod.com /larsen/histories/Christian_John_Larsen/CJL.html.
- Jensen, Michael. Interviewed by Charles Kelly, 1937.
- Jensen, Richard L. "Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company." Utah History Encyclopedia. Accessed June 12, 2025. https://www.uen.org/utah _history_encyclopedia/p/PERPETUAL_EMIGRATING_FUND _COMPANY.shtml.

"John Oborn." Stories, Art & Music for the Trail. Accessed June 12, 2025. https:// www.tellmystorytoo.com/member_pdfs/john-oborn_1885_449.pdf.

- Jones, Daniel Webster. Forty Years Among the Indians. Western Lore Press, 1966.
- Jost, John Alexander. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ4-2TD.
- Journal History of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints. LDS Church History Library, 1830–1989.

"The Journal of Archer Walters (Part 3)." *The Improvement Era* (October 1936). *Journal of Discourses.* 26 vols. LDS Booksellers Depot, 1854–86.

"Journal of James Starley." *Utah Historical Quarterly* 9, nos. 3–4 (1941): 167–78. Kay, James. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJW-7NJ. Kempsford Parish Records. Family History Library.

- Kimball, William H. "Dear Brother Franklin." *Millennial Star* 18 (May 24, 1856): 333.
 - ——. Journal. Church History Library.
- Kimmel, Troy M., Jr. Inclement / Severe Weather and Extreme Temperature / Precipitation Wildfire / Wind / Pressure / Fog / Sunshine Climatology for the Greater Austin Metropolitan Area (Travis, Williamson, and Hays Counties). 5th ed. 2012.
- Kirkwood, James. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: LLSN-Q8Y.
- Klauen, Sophia Cathrine Wilhelmine. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch .org/. ID: LLQF-72Z.
- Lark, William. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: L71J-C3C.
- Larkin, Elijah. Journal, 1854–1867. Harold B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University.
- Laws Relating to the Carriage of Passengers by Sea. 18 & 19 Vict. cap. 119., passed 14th August 1855; 26 & 27 Vict. cap. 51., passed 13th July 1863; Together with an Appendix Showing to What Extent These Measures Have Been Subsequently Altered Or Repealed. Eyre and Spottiswoode, 1887.
- Ledingham, William. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJD-K22.
- Leonard, Truman. Journal, 1856. Typescript provided by Glen M. Leonard of Family History Museum and in author's possession.
- Lest We Forget. Coralville Centennial Publication, 1873–1973.
- Lewis, Joseph. Autobiography—Reminiscences. July 1, 1897. In author's possession.
- Linford, John. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ7-9TK.
- Linforth, James. *Route from Liverpool to Great Salt Lake Valley*. Franklin D. Richards, 1855.
- Linn, William A. The Story of the Mormons, from the Date of Their Origin to the Year 1901. Macmillan, 1902.
- Little, James Amasa. "Biography of Lorenzo Dow Young." Utah Historical Quarterly 14 (1946).
- *———. From Kirtland to Salt Lake City.* James A. Little, 1890.
- -------. Journal, 1857. Microfilm copy. Harold B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University.
- Loader, James. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: L8QJ-579.
- Ludlum, David M. *Early American Winters II, 1821–1870.* American Meteorological Society, 1968.
- Madsen, Peder. Danish Journal, April–September 1856; Transcription and translation of diary, compiled 1971–1972; Church History Library.
- Mattes, Merrill J. *The Great Platte River Road: The Covered Wagon Mainline via Fort Kearny to Fort Laramie.* Nebraska State Historical Society, 1969.
- McAllister, John D. T. Journals, 1851–1906. Church History Library.

- McArthur, Daniel D. Letter to Wilford Woodruff, January 5, 1857. Journal History of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints. LDS Church History Library, 1830–1989.
 - ——. Journal, 1856. Church History Library.
- McChristian, Douglas C. Fort Laramie: Military Bastion of the High Plains. The Arthur H. Clark Company, 2009.
- McFarland, Archibald. Reminiscences, 1874–1912. Church History Library.
- McGaw, James. Emigration Account Book, 1856. Church History Library.
- McPhail, Archibald. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJD-SM5.
- Mortensen, Peder Pedersen. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: MCT9-6ZQ.
- Moulton, Sarah. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWNK-3B7. Moulton, Thomas. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJW-6FT.
- Mount, Ruvina Jane. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWVQ-CQM.
- Mowry, Sylvester. Arizona and Sonora: The Geography, History, Land Resources of the Silver Region of North America. Harper & Brother, 1864.
- Mulder, William. Homeward to Zion. University of Minnesota Press, 1957.
- Nebraska State Census, Douglas County, 1856. Family History Library.

Nichols, Alice. Bleeding Kansas. Oxford University Press, 1954.

- Nielsen, Jens Christian. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWNP-RNC.
- Oakley, John. Journal (excerpt), June–August 1856. Transcript. Church History Library.
- Oakey, Sarah Ann. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWZT-TCZ.
- Oliver, James. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: LDYC-84S.
- Olsen, Andrew D. and Jolene Allphin. *Follow Me to Zion*. Deseret Book Co., 2013.
- Openshaw, Samuel. Diary, May–November 1856. Typescript, Church History Library.
- "The Order for the 100 Handcarts." Iowa Daily Republican. March 26, 1856.
- Page, William. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWNV-F66.
- Palmer, William R. "Francis Webster." Instructor 79 (May 1944): 217–18.
- Panting, Elizabeth Crook. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWNV-ZCF.
- Parker, Nathan Howe. Iowa as It Is in 1855. Keen and Lee, 1855.
- Partial list of emigrants ordered from Salt Lake City. Perpetual Emigrating Fund file. Church History Library.
- Parvin, Theodore S. The Climate of Iowa: Embracing the Results of the Meteorological Records of the Year 1856, at Muscatine, Iowa. Raymond, Foot & Company, 1857.
- Perkins, Edward J. Financing Anglo-American Trade: The House of Brown, 1800-1880. Harvard University Press, 1975.

- Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company, British Agency. Letter to Daniel Spencer, Letter of Appointment, March 14, 1856. British Mission Letter Books, Church History Library.
- Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company Receipt Book. Marriott Library, University of Utah.
- Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company's Office. Letter to Matthew F. Wilkie, August 2, 1856. Church History Library.
- Perpetual Emigrating Fund Records Relating to the Willie Handcart Company. Church History Library.
- Perpetual Emigration Fund Account Books. 1856. Church History Library.
- Pratt, Parley P. Autobiography of Parley P. Pratt. Deseret Book Company, 1938.
- Read, William. Letter to family members, March 20, 1856. Photocopy in author's possession.
- Reeder, Robert. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWDD-M6Y.
- "Records of the Weather Bureau." National Archives. Accessed June 12, 2025. http://www.archives.gov/research/guide-fed-records/groups/027.html.
- Richards, Franklin D. Letter of Appointment of James G. Willie, May 2, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Brigham Young, March 28, 1856. Letter Book No. 591; Brigham Young office files, 1832–1878. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to Brigham Young, April 4, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Brigham Young, April 25, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Captain Prior R. N., April 25, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Dan Jones, March 25, 1856. No. 557, British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Dan Jones, March 26, 1856. No. 563, British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Daniel Spencer, May 8, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Daniel Spencer, June 6, 1856. No. 125, British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Elders Calkin and Williams, April 28, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to Erastus Snow, July 12, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to George Grant, April 1, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Hector C. Haight, April 11, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.

- ———. Letter to James G. Willie, March 29, 1856. No. 609, British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to James G. Willie, May 2, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to Jeremiah Baker, April 16, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to John Taylor, December 14, 1855. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to John Taylor, December 21, 1855. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to John Taylor, January 18, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to John Taylor, February 16, 1856. No. 316, British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to John Taylor, April 25, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Mary and Hannah Dorney, June 6, 1865. No. 202, British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to Messrs. Guion & Co., May 1, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Messrs. Guion & Co., May 5, 1856, British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to Messrs. Guion & Co., April 30, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Mr. Hurry, May 2, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to President of the P. E. Fund Co, March 28, 1856. British Mission Letter Books. Church History Library.
- Richards, F. D. and Daniel Spencer, "Journey from Florence to G. S. L. City." Deseret News 6, no. 33 (October 22): 258.
- Richins, Charlotte. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ4-45R.
- Richins, John. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ4-45T
- Ricketts, Norma Baldwin. The Mormon Battalion. USU Press, 1996.
- Riker, John F. Journal of a Trip to California, by the Overland Route; Containing All the Principal Incidents of the Journey; also a description of the country, soil, climate, and the principal streams and rivers; with a summary of the entire distance from Cincinnati to San Francisco, via the Plains. N.p., 1852.
- Roberts, B. H. A Comprehensive History of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints: Century 1. 6 vols. Deseret News Press, 1930.

- Rogerson, Josiah. "Construction of handcarts." Salt Lake Tribune. January 4, 1914.
- ———. "Martin's Handcart Company, 1856." Salt Lake Herald-Republican. November 10, 1907.
- Savage, Levi, Jr. Journal, June–October, 1856. Typescript. Church History Library.
- Second Report from the Committee on Emigrant Ships; Together with the Proceedings of the Committee, Minutes of Evidence, Appendix and Index. House of Commons, 1854.
- Shirts, Morris A. and Kathryn H. Shirts. *A Trial Furnace: Southern Utah's Iron Mission*. Brigham Young University Press, 2001.
- Shumway, Ernest Widtsoe. "History of Winter Quarters, Nebraska, 1845–1848." Master's thesis, Brigham Young University, June 1953.
- Shumway, George, Edward Durell, and Howard C. Frey. Conestoga Wagon 1750–1850. Early American Industries Association, Inc. and George Shumway, 1964.
- Shurtliff, Luman A. *Biographical Sketch of the Life of Luman Andros Shurtliff*. Brigham Young University Library, 1956.
- Sloan, Eric. A Museum of Early American Tools. W. Funk, 1864.
- Smith, Andrew. Diary, 1853–1856. Church History Library.
- Smith, Don H. "Castle Garden, the Emigrant Receiving Station in New York Harbor." *Nauvoo Journal* 10 (Spring 1998): 41–52.
- Smith, George A. "Correspondence of President Geo- A. Smith. Severe Weather on the Plains," *The Mormon* (March 21, 1857): 3.
- Smith, Job. Diary and Autobiography, 1849–1877. Harold B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University.
- Smith, Joseph, et al. *History of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints*. 4th ed. 7 vols. Deseret Book, 1964.
- Snow, Erastus. Letter to Brigham Young, October 25, 1856. Brigham Young office files, 1832–1878. Church History Library.
- Somerville, James Thomas. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KCNB-CVQ
- Somerville, Mary. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: LMWG-5NN.
- Sorenson, Alfred R. *History of Omaha from the Pioneer Days to the Present Time*. Gibson, Miller & Richardson, 1889.
- Spalding, Charles Carroll. Annals of the City of Kansas: Embracing Full Details of the Trade and Commerce of the Great Western Plains . . . Van Horn & Abeel's Printing House, 1858.
- ———. Journal, 1856–1857. Courtesy Spencer Family, typed transcription. In author's possession.

- Spencer, Daniel. Diaries, 1845–1857. Church History Library.
- ———. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ4-ZH3.
- Spencer, Elizabeth Funnell. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJB-CZB.
- Steed, Thomas. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KW6C-1S1.
- Stegner, Wallace. *The Gathering of Zion: The Story of the Mormon Trail.* McGraw-Hill Book Co., 1964.
- Stenhouse, Thomas B., The Rocky Mountain Saints: A Full and Complete History of the Mormons, from the First Vision of Joseph Smith to the Last Courtship of Brigham Young. D. Appleton & Co., 1873.
- Strong, Ezra. Letters to his son Solomon, 1862–1864. Washington State University Libraries.
- Tait, Anna F. "Dear Brother and Sister Turnball." *Millennial Star* 18 (July 26, 1856): 478–79.
- Tanner, J. M. "Biographical Sketch of James Jensen, Salt Lake City (1911)." In Homeward to Zion, by William Mulder. University of Minnesota Press, 2000.
- Taylor, John. Letter to Brigham Young, July 15, 1855. John Taylor Collection. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Brigham Young, January 18, 1856. Taylor Collection. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Brigham Young, February 20, 1856. Taylor Collection. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Brigham Young, February 24, 1856. John Taylor Collection. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Brigham Young, April 16, 1856. Taylor Collection. Church History Library.
- -------. Letter to Brigham Young, May 17, 1856. John Taylor Collection. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Brigham Young, June 18, 1856. John Taylor Collection. Church History Library.
- Tennant, Thomas. Deed of Sale to William and John Wright, April 15, 1856. Copy in author's possession.
- "The Florence Mill." Historic Florence. November 7, 2011. https:// historicflorence.blogspot.com/2010/07/florence-mill.html.
- Tenth Annual Report of the Board of Regents of the Smithsonian Institution, Showing the Operations, Expenditures, and Condition of the Institution, Up to January 1, 1856, and the Proceedings of the Board up to March 22, 1856. Cornelius Wendell, 1856.
- *Thornton* emigrant list (1856). Emigration Records, European Mission, 1849–1925. Church History Library.

- Thornton registration certificates (1854). National Archives.
- Tuttle, Charles R. and Daniel S. Durrie. *An Illustrated History of the State of Iowa*. Richard S. Peale & Company, 1876.
- Utah Immigration Card Index 1847-68. Family History Library.
- Van Cott, John. Journal, 1852–1862. Harold B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University.
- "Voyage in an Emigrant Ship." Chambers' Edinburgh Journal. (April 14, 1844).

W. H. Webb certificate book. Webb Institute of Naval Architecture.

- Walker, William Holmes. "Reminiscence—Based on His Journal." In *Daughters* of Utah Pioneers, Lessons for January 1857, 250–54.
 - ——. Reminiscences and Diary, 1843 September–1897 April. Typescript. Church History Library.

Watson, Andrew. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJN-M42. Wheelock, Cyrus H. Journal, 1849. Church History Library.

- Whitney, Orson F. History of Utah. 4 vols. G. Q. Cannon & Sons Co., 1892–1904.
- Wicklund, Olof Jacobsson. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: L21K-MSP.
- Wight, Mary Hurren. "Reminiscences." In James G. Willie History, July 10, 1936. Church History Library.
- Williams, Velina Aseneth Stearns. "Diary of Velina A. Williams, 1853." In Transactions of the Forty-Seventh Annual Reunion of the Oregon Pioneer Association. Chause-Prudhomme, 1922.
- Willie, James G. "Synopsis of the Fourth Handcart Company's Trip from England to G. S. L. in 1856." Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company general files, 1850–1887. Church History Library.
 - ——. Missionary Journal, 1852–1856. Typed copy in author's possession.
- Woodruff, Wilford. Wilford Woodruff's Journal. Edited by Scott G. Kenney. Vol. 1. Signature Books, 1840.
- Woodward, William. Journal, 1855–1856. Microfilm copy. Special Collections Library, Utah State University Library.
- -------. Letter to President Joseph F. Smith, 1907. Microfilm copy. Special Collections, Utah State University Library.
- -------. Letter to Wilford Woodruff, February 17, 1857. Church History Library.

Xavier, Elizabeth. FamilySearch. https://www.familysearch.org/. ID: KWJ4-2RQ.

- Young, Brigham. Letter to Dan Jones, February 19, 1857. Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company general files, 1850-1887; Letterpress copy book, 1856-1869. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Daniel McArthur, February 19, 1857. Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company general files, 1850-1887; Letterpress copy book, 1856-1869. Church History Library.

- ———. Letter to Edward Bunker, February 19, 1857. Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company general files, 1850-1887; Letterpress copy book, 1856-1869. Church History Library.
 - ——. Letter to Edward Martin, February 19, 1857. Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company general files, 1850-1887; Letterpress copy book, 1856-1869. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to Franklin D. Richards, August 31, 1855. PEF Company general files, 1850–1887; Letterpress copy book, 1855–1876; Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to James G. Willie, February 19, 1857. Perpetual Emigrating Fund Company general files, 1850-1887; Letterpress copy book, 1856-1869. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to John Taylor, September 8, 1855. Brigham Young office files, 1832–1878. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to John Taylor, September 30, 1855. Brigham Young office files, 1832–1878; Letterbooks, 1844–1877. Church History Library.
- ———. Letter to John Taylor, October 30, 1856. Brigham Young office files, 1832–1878; Letterbooks, 1844–1877. Church History Library.
- Letter to Orson Pratt, October 16, 1849. Brigham Young office files, 1832–1878; General Correspondence, Outgoing, 1843–1876. Church History Library.
- Zornow, William F. *Kansas, A History of the Jayhawk State.* University of Oklahoma Press, 1957.

Index

A

Ahmanson, Johan A. appointed as counselor to James G. Willie, 78 discovers auction in Iowa City, 128 experiences upon arriving in Salt Lake City, 272–73 leader of Scandinavian Saints, 80-82, 85-87, 92, 98, 109, 126, 143, 145, 168, 177, 200, 210, 214, 222 on the forced march, 254, 259, 264, 306 "snow prophet," 254, 264 Albertson, Isaac, 201 Allen, James, 153 Allred, Reddick N., 261, 265-66 Amy, Dustin, 232 Andersen, Ane, 169 Andersen, Christine, 195–96 Andersen, Hannah (Johanne), 132 Andersen, Jens Peter Nielsen, 116 Andersen, Jorgen, 116 Andersen, Marie, 116, 168 Andersen, Niels, 259, 264 Anderson, John J., 35–36, 50 Andrus, Milo, 130–31, 184, 191 apostasy, 160, 172, 184, 191, 194, 231-34 Argyle, Joseph, 294–95 Ash Hollow: 193, 226–28, 297–99 Atchison, Kansas business cartels at, 1, 3 economic and political conditions, 188-89 outfitting point, 2–3, 51, 70, 184–85, 188 pro-slavery sentiment, 188, 190, 195 Atkins, Annie, 112–13 Atwood, Millen appointed as counselor and captain, 78, 81, 135, 175-76

addresses the Saints, 82, 85–86, 124, 142, 144, 152, 156–58, 167–68, 170, 177, 209, 214–17, 220, 222, 227, 230, 257, 267–68, 270 role in rescue and final leg of journey, 206, 217, 227, 246, 256–58

B

Babbitt, Almon, 168, 176, 193, 205, 207-8, 227, 231-32 Bailey, John, 269 Bailey, Mary, 269 Bain, Robert, 234 Baker, Adelaide A., 144 Baker, Jeremiah, 63 banking and finance. See also Perpetual Emigrating Fund (PEF). bills of credit/drafts, 33, 35, 50 certificate of deposit, 36 exchange rates, 33 Bauichter, Henry, 218 Bayliss, Johanna, 91 Bear Creek, 146–49 Bear River, 270 Big Mountain, 272 Big Sandy Creek, 267 Bird, Ann, 145 Bird, Sabina, 145 Birchley, Jane, 17 Boden, Henry, 75, 81, 281 Bodenham, Mary, 95 Bodenham, Thomas, 95 Bowles, Thomas, 240, 248 Boyington, Thomas, 248, 262 Boyd, John J. (ship), 15, 21, 29, 182 Brackenbury, Benjamin, 231 Bravandt, Anne Kathrine, 195–96 Bravandt, Emme Emilie, 195–96 Bravandt, Peter, 195–96

British Mission, 13, 15, 21, 58, 110, 275, 296 Brown, Christine, 233 Brown, James, 14 Brower, Arieh, 17 Browning, Henry, 43 Bryant, Ann, 231 Bullock, Thomas, 234 Bunker, Edward, 36–38, 54, 204, 289, 301 Burgess, Peter, 231–32 Burnett, Eliza, 69 Burnside, John, 2 Burn, Alexander, 103, 141 Butler, Pardee, 189–90 Butler, William, 46, 54

С

Caldwell, Elizabeth, 248, 262 Caldwell, Robert, 248, 262 Calkin, Asa, 15, 286 California, 2, 4, 8–9, 53, 121, 165, 190, 200, 205, 213, 217, 230 *Canada* (ship), 33, 289 Cannon, George Q., 58 Cantwell, James, 176-77, 201, 207, 226 Castle Garden, 107-9, 112-13, 279 cattle and draft animals competition for, 3-4, 24 cost and procurement of, 20, 24, 31-32, 44, 133, 283 loss and theft of, 4, 7, 47, 51, 169, 207 stampede and loss of oxen, 210-13, 221 Texas Fever (disease), 24 used as food source, 209, 211, 241, 247, 250 Chatwin, John, 9–10 Charles Buck (ship), 195 Chicago, Illinois, 21, 35-36, 38, 41-42, 45, 117, 182, 196, 283, 291 Chimney Rock, 230 Chislett, John captain of the fourth hundred, 135 commissary, 246

disagreements and retrospective accounts, 21, 123-24, 145-46, 159, 170, 173–75, 227, 246, 251, 254-57, 262, 266, 278, 293-94, 296-97, 304-5 cholera, 2–4, 19, 91, 185, 195, 252 Christensen, Niels Lars, 175, 196, 199–200, 213–14, 267, 269, 271 Christiansen, Christian, 123, 125–27 Church leadership communication challenges between America and Europe, 13, 15, 19, 21, 28-29 coordination of emigration, 13-14, 30 financial instructions and constraints, 1, 10, 16, 19, 30 Clark, Ezekiel, 36, 301, 314 Clayton, William, 240 Clear Creek, 37, 127, 142 Cleghorn, D. B., 207-8 Clinton, Jeter, 30 Cluff, Harvey H., 249 Collins, Captain (of the Thornton), 74, 76, 78, 82, 84–85, 91, 93, 96, 98, 103-4, 106-7, 277 communications, 13, 15, 19, 21, 28–29, 39, 63, 101, 200, 205 letters, 2, 15, 21, 28, 37, 53–54, 57, 59, 61–63, 65, 71, 77, 81, 129–30, 171, 192, 232, 277–79, 296 telegraph, 22, 37, 39, 63, 66 Cook, Minnie Ann, 82 Cook, Sister, 111, 278 Cooper, Ann, 128, 150 Cooper, John, 44 Coon River, 154–55 Council Bluffs, Iowa, 7, 9, 13, 27-29, 32, 46, 138, 160–62, 166, 168, 172, 175, 182–83, 191–92, 194–95, 207 Cowdy, Elizabeth, 218 Cowdy, James, 218 Cox, Theophilus, 157, 271 Crandall, Spicer, 46–47, 54, 285 Crimean War, 19, 71 Crook, Samuel, 96

Culley, Benjamin, 238 Cunningham, Andrew, 27–28, 36, 161, 170, 185, 190 Cunningham, George, 170, 247, 250, 264 Curtis, George, 242 Curtis, Rachael, 84

D

Danes/Danish emigrants. See Scandinavians. Davenport, Iowa, 40-41, 44, 50, 120,-21 Davenport, James, 169, 173-77, 233 Davenport, Lucinda, 169, 173-77, 233 Davis, George W., 54 death and burial, 84, 91, 95, 98, 100-102, 126, 133, 136, 147-48, 152, 173, 176, 193, 196, 224, 229, 231, 237–39, 241-45, 250, 254, 260-62, 264-67, 269, 271-72 Deer Creek, 239 Deseret Iron Company, 17, 58, 275 Devil's Gate, 181, 241–42, 299 Dickens, Charles, 75 Donner Party, 180 Dorney, Hannah, 62, 129 Dorney, Mary, 62, 129 Douglas County, Nebraska, 181, 183, 187 Du Fresne, Marie, 51 Dunbar, W. C., 221-23 Dunkirk, New York, 116

E

Echo Canyon, 271 Edwick, William (George), 240 Eldredge, Horace S., 14 Elkhorn River, 32, 161, 173, 196, 199 Ellsworth, Edmund, 39, 43, 46, 54, 285, 292 emigration by ship, 1–2, 14, 71–106 by train, 19–20, 33–34, 40, 112, 115–22 costs, 2–3, 16–17, 20–21, 121, 277, 280–82 hazards of. *See* hardships. leadership and organization, 13–48 motivations for, 10, 57–58, 191 Empey, William, 14, 271 Enoch Train (ship), 34, 38–39, 42–43, 59–60, 76 Espenschied, Louis, 27, 286, 288 Evans, Amelia, 260

F

Farmer, Edward, 97 Farmer, Elizabeth Ann, 97 Farmer, Mary Ann, 97 Felt, Nathaniel H., 30, 108–9 Ferguson, James, 39, 44-45, 128, 136, 142 ferries, 28, 32, 41, 46, 161, 168, 172, 199, 202 - 3Findlay, Alan M., 82, 85, 242 Findlay, Jessie, 82, 85, 242 finances. See banking and finance; Perpetual Emigrating Fund (PEF). Florence, Nebraska (Winter Quarters) administrative center/outfitting post, 7, 14, 30–31, 54, 70, 160, 162, 184–85 conditions and development of, 163-67, 185, 191, 284 decision to proceed from, 167–71, 173-75, 179-98 repairs and preparations at, 163–78, 284-85, 291-92, 294 Folsom, Gilman, 36, 38 food and rations, 81, 84, 88, 97, 101, 123–25, 146, 148, 150, 159, 235, 238, 241, 243, 246 foraging for, 243, 247-48 Forbs, Elizabeth, 58 Forscutt, Mark H., 171 Forsdick, Stephen, 232–33 Fort Bridger, 269–71 Fort Kearney, 193, 204-5, 208, 217, 219, 232 Fort Laramie, 51, 199–236, 237–74 Fort Supply, 268, 270 Forty-Niners, 8 France, Joseph, 46 Fremont, John C., 212 Fullmer, John S., 14 Funnell, Elizabeth, 202

G

Gadd, Daniel, 238-39 Gadd, Samuel, 238-39 Garden Grove, Iowa, 7-8 Gardner, Alfred, 64, 158-59, 255, 273 Gardner, Fredrick, 64, 158-59, 255, 273 Gardner, Henry, 64, 158-59, 255, 273 Gardner, James, 64, 158-59, 255, 273 Garr, Abel, 244 Genoa, Nebraska, 194 Gibbs, James, 254 Gilbert and Gerrish, 270 Gillman, Chesterton, 76, 254 Girdlestone, Mary, 267 Godfrey, Richard, 137 Good, Charles, 153 Goodwin, Elizabeth "Betsey" Smith, 268 Gould, Brother, 270 Gourley, Paul, 81 Grant, David, 46, 54 Grant, George D. appointed to assist emigration, 30–33, 35-37, 119 role at Florence and in rescue, 44, 46, 54, 172-75, 177, 250, 253, 261, 264, 290 Greasewood Creek, 241 Green River, 267-68 Green, John, 32 Griffiths, Edward, 72, 81, 136, 147, 246, 281 Guion & Co., 77, 110, 278 Gumpertz, Reverend Solomon, 64 Guymon, Noah T., 196

H

Haight, Hector C., 66, 282 Haight, Isaac C., 14 Hailey, William, 224 Haines, Sarah, 96 Hams Fork, 268 handcarts construction/design of, 8, 27, 31, 35, 47, 124, 130, 135, 138, 285–308, 309–16 cost of, 288, 290

design flaws, 47, 130, 285, 291–95, 303-4, 306 evolution of concept, 7–9 loading of, 31, 130, 210, 240, 298-99 lubrication, 294, 304 luggage limitations, 11, 44, 125–26, 128-32, 291 Hanks, Ephraim, 193, 269 Hansen, Niels, 172-73, 207 Hansen, Maren, 173, 175-76 Hansen, Rasmus, 245, 271 hardships blizzards and snow, 243-45, 249-51, 254-55, 261, 263-65 disease. See health and disease. freezing and frostbite, 23, 244, 260, 262, 265, 269-70, 274 hunger and starvation, 159, 237, 240, 243, 246-49 mechanical failures. See hndcarts, design flaws. psychological toll, 262, 267, 273 thirst, 231 weariness/fatigue, 9, 143-44, 147, 150, 152-53, 157, 219, 225, 237, 244, 258 Hardwick, Richard, 249 Hart, James H., 29, 32-33, 35, 37, 43, 49, 51 Hatch, Lorenzo, 234 Haven, Jesse, 135, 294, 299 Hawkins, John, 217 Hays, Charles, 190 health and disease. See also cholera; malaria; smallpox. ague, 229 canker, 152 chills and fever, 199, 219 diarrhea, 135, 237, 255 frostbite. See hardships, freezing and frostbite. medical inspections, 76, 108 scrofula, 229 thrush, 102 Herbert, Ann, 137 Higbee, John S., 14

Hill, Emily, 82 Hilton Creek, 145 Hodgetts, William B., 44, 54, 135, 207, 276 Homestead, Iowa, 144, 147, 182 Horizon (ship), 54, 59, 133-34, 276, 280 Horseshoe Creek, 231, 238 Humphries, George, 206 Hunt, John A., 39, 46, 54, 125, 135, 142, 291 Hurn, James M., 217 Hurren, Eliza, 137, 152, 250-51, 265, 274 Hurren, James, 137, 152, 250-51, 265, 274 Hurren, Mary, 137, 152, 250-51, 265, 274 Hurren, Selena, 137, 152, 250-51, 265, 274 Hyde, Orson, 13

I

ice (on rivers), 22-23, 28-29, 167, 193, 257, 260, 265 Impey, Jesse, 229, 237 Impey, William, 271–72 Independence Rock, 241 Indians attacks by, 205-7, 213, 218, 225, 231 assistance from, 206, 141 as potential threat, 189, 204, 225 Cheyenne, 205, 213, 231 Omaha, 23, 205, 248 Pawnee, 193 Sioux, 225, 232 trading with, 206 Indiantown, Iowa, 157–58 Industrial Revolution, 13, 19 Ingre, Elizabeth, 210 Ireland, Jessie, 82 Iowa City, Iowa as outfitting post, 19-21, 27-39 camp life and organization at, 123–40 handcart construction at, 31, 36, 47, 288-92 journey from New York to, 115-22 iron (use in handcarts), 9, 286-88, 290, 293, 295, 297, 301, 307

J

Jacobsen, Anne K., 116, 157, 168, 241 Jacobsen, Paul, 116, 157, 168, 241 Jacobsen, Peder, 116, 157, 168, 241 Jacget's Island, 90 James, Emma, 250 James, John, 254 James, Sarah, 246, 251, 267, 270 James, William (family), 255-57, 261 Jaques, John, 129, 293–97, 300 Jensen, Anders, 267 Jensen, Jens Christian, 126 Jensen, Michael, 160, 243 Jersey City (lake steamer), 116, 117 Jost, John A., 176, 185, 195, 207–9, 214, 227 Jørgensen, Anders, 82, 101

K

Kansas-Nebraska Territory, 2–3, 24, 30, 32, 181, 190-91 Kay, James, 100 Kay, Margaret, 100 Kay, Mary, 100 Keg Creek, 158 Kelly, Robert S., 190 Keokuk, Iowa, 14, 19, 70, 183 Kilbourn, Florence, 165 Kimball, Heber C., 10, 165 Kimball, William H., 29–32, 35–36, 44, 130, 161, 173-74, 177-78, 188, 190, 192, 217, 222, 232–33, 250, 254, 257, 266, 269–70, 272, 288 Kinney, John F., 51 Knight, Martha, 64 Knudsen, Kirsten, 267

L

La Prele Creek, 238 Laramie Fork, 233 Larsen, Ane K., 128, 145, 242 Larsen, Lars Julius, 128, 145, 242 Larsen, Peder, 82, 87, 89, 148, 157, 237–38 Larsen, Peter, 128, 145, 242

- Larsen, Sophie, 250 Larsen, Svendsen, 82, 87-89, 94, 98-99, 101 Latey, William, 178, 290 Lavender, James, 15, 286 Leason, Ruvina, 228-29 Leason, William N., 228-29 Leavenworth, Kansas, 2-3, 20, 189 Ledingham, Catherine, 124, 133, 136, 260 Ledingham, Mary, 124, 133, 136, 260 Ledingham, William, 124, 133, 136, 260 Leonard, Truman, 39, 44, 46-47, 54, 285 Lewis, Joseph, 127 Lewis, Mary [Eliza], 127 Linford, John, 61, 63, 65, 68, 71, 77, 87, 129, 249 Little, Feramorz, 193 Little Blue River, 194 Little Mountain, 272 Little Sandy Creek, 266 Liverpool, England, 2, 14–21, 57–62, 65-68, 70-76, 81, 84, 86, 93, 103, 123, 185, 195, 252, 276-82, 286, 288 livestock. See cattle and draft animals. Loop Fork River, 32, 202-4 Love, Gordon and Company (cart manufacturer), 31, 288 luggage, 2, 37, 39, 41–44, 46, 102, 107, 109, 111, 113, 117, 123-25, 128-32, 136, 178, 283–84, 291 Μ Mace, Rebecca Elizabeth Howell, 169
- Madsen, Lars, 92, 101, 116, 132, 134, 137 Madsen, Ole, 148, 173, 177, 211 Madsen, Peder, 126, 137, 155, 164, 169, 295, 300, 302 Madsen, Petrea, 168 Malaria, 5, 187 Margetts, Thomas 218 Margetts, Zilpah, 218 Martin Handcart Company, 41, 53, 198, 244, 253, 292, 294, 297-99 McAllister, John D. T., 39, 43-45, 54
- McArthur, Daniel D., 39, 45-46, 54, 285, 292, 294, 299 McDonald, John, 46, 54 McGaw, James, 14-15, 27-28, 46, 51, 160-61, 167-68, 173, 178-79, 184, 190-91, 195, 299 McNeil, Charles Thornton, 74, 97 McNeil, Jannet, 74, 97 McNeil, Thomas, 74, 97 McPhail, Archibald, 88, 260, 271 Merrill, Philemon Christopher, 38-39, 54 Millennial Star, 16, 57, 59, 65, 71, 92, 130-32 Mineral Springs, 240 missionaries, 10, 13-15, 24-25, 27, 30, 37, 39, 46, 52–53, 58–59, 61, 64–65, 97, 130, 170-71, 175, 184-85, 195, 200, 234, 286-88, 309-10 Mississippi River, 2, 19, 28-29, 37, 40-41, 49, 119-21, 183 Missouri River, 2-3, 7-8, 10, 14, 16, 19-24, 28-29, 32, 70, 153, 163, 165, 169, 179, 184, 187-90, 193-94 Mitchell, J. C., 165 Mormon Battalion, 153, 159, 163, 180 Mormon Grove, Kansas, 4-5, 15, 51, 54, 70, 184-85, 188-89, 195-96, 200 The Mormon (newspaper), 24-25, 108, 278, 287, 296 Morrison's Station, 156 Mortensen, Ane K., 173 Mortensen, Bodil, 260 Mosquito Creek, 159 Moulton, Charles Alma, 77, 97, 171, 259 Moulton, Sarah, 77, 97, 171, 259 Moulton, Thomas, 77, 97, 171, 259 Mount Pisgah, Iowa, 7 Muddy Creek, 270 Muscatine, Iowa, 29, 37, 40, 44, 50

N

Nauvoo, Illinois, 1, 19, 53, 166, 191, 290 Nebraska. See Kansas-Nebraska Territory.

New Orleans, Louisiana, 2, 14, 58, 64, 70, 184, 195 New York City, 2, 14–17, 21, 23, 30–31, 33–34, 42, 66, 70, 73–80, 98, 102–3, 105, 107–13, 115, 121, 123, 126, 128–29, 182, 195–96, 277–81, 286–88, 296 Nielsen, Ellen, 168–69 Nielsen, Jens, 101, 116, 148, 260 Nishnabotna River, 157–58 Nockles, John, 244 North Bluff Fork, 220, 222

0

Oakey, Rhoda Rebecca, 206, 272 Oakey, Sarah, 206, 272 Oakley, John, 46, 54, 206, 272 Oborn, John, 248, 267 Ohio River, 19, 28–29 Oliver, James, 141, 157, 227 Olsen, Ane, 101, 116 Openshaw, Samuel, 295, 299 Oregon, 2, 4, 8, 165, 204, 308 Osborn, Daniel (father), 269 Osborn, Daniel (son), 245 Osborn, Susannah, 271 Owl Creek, 231

Р

Pacific Creek, 266 Page, William, 248 Papillion Creek, 177–78, 200 Parkville Luminary, 189 Parry, John, 54 Patterson, John, 72, 81, 281 Peacock, Alfred, 240 Peat, Charles, 147 Peat, Martha, 147 Pedersen, Sophie, 96, 98 Pedersen, Thomas, 96, 98 Perkins, Mary Ann, 249 Perpetual Emigrating Fund (PEF) assistance qualifications for, 10, 16, 57 debt and financial strain on, 1, 4, 15–19, 25, 50-51, 58

establishment and purpose, 10, 13, 67,70 passengers and companies, 18, 24, 35, 38, 54, 57-61, 72, 79-80, 97, 124, 126, 131, 133, 138, 185, 215, 232, 254, 277-82, 296 property sales to raise funds, 17 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 2, 14, 21, 70 Philpot, Eliza, 242, 253 Philpot, William, 242, 253 Piermont, New York, 113–14 Pigeon Creek, 161 Pierce, Brother, 234 Platt, Benjamin, 299 Platte River, 51, 181, 193, 199-42, 298 Platte Argus, 188 politics anti-Mormon sentiment, 7, 145, 150, 160, 183, 197 pro-slavery vs. anti-slavery conflict, 4, 30, 188-90 Pond Creek, 118-20 Porter, Nathan, 59 Pottawattamie County, Iowa, 182–83 Powell, William, 69 Poweskiek County, Iowa, 149 Pratt, Orson, 13 Pratt, Parley P., 234–35 Prospect Hill, 241

R

Raccoon Fork, 153 railroads, 19–20, 28, 30, 33–35, 38–41, 43–44, 100, 109, 111–13, 115–21, 124, 131, 165, 181 Rasmussen, Hans, 82, 89, 94–95, 101, 132 Rasmussen, Rasmine, 83–84 Rasmussen, Stine, 119 Rawhide Creek, 199–200 Read, Sarah, 129, 234 Read, William, 129, 234 Reeder, Caroline, 233, 242, 247 Reeder, David, 233, 242, 247 Reeder, Robert, 233, 242, 247 Reid, James, 183 rescue efforts, 51, 197, 244-54, 258, 261, 263, 265, 268-72 Richards, Franklin D. as European Mission President, 1, 10, 13-15, 17-18, 21, 33-35, 37, 53, 57 correspondence and instructions from, 61, 68–69, 72, 76–78, 80, 109–10, 220-23, 232-33, 239, 244, 277-82, 289, 296, 298 return journey with companies, 215, 220-24, 232, 239, 244, 272 Richards, S. W., 272 Richens, Charlotte, 136-37 Richens, Hannah Louisa, 136–37 Richens, John, 136–37 Rice, William, 196 Robbins, Alexander, 29–30, 38, 43 Roberts, John, 242 Roberts, Mary, 265 Robidoux's trading posts, 230–31 Rock Creek, 249, 256, 258, 263 Rock Island, Illinois, 29, 38, 40-41, 44, 50, 118-21 Rockwell, Orrin Porter, 214–15 Rocky Ridge, 179, 194, 253–59, 261, 264–65 Rogerson, Josiah, 293, 297-99, 310 Rowland, Frank, 213 Rowley, Eliza, 243

S

Saleratus Lake, 241 Salt Lake City, 2, 5, 7–8, 14, 17–18, 35, 45, 51, 53, 58–59, 62, 110–11, 120, 126, 128, 133–34, 136, 165–67, 171, 175, 180, 182, 194, 198, 200, 207, 213, 217, 223, 231–32, 234, 237–74, 280, 285, 291, 301, 309, 314 Salter, Job, 64 Savage, Levi arguments against late departure, 167–68, 170–75, 179–80

as captain and leader, 113, 135–36, 142-45, 148, 153, 157-60, 168, 170, 173–75, 177, 190, 197, 200-205, 207-9, 212-15, 217, 219, 222, 225-27, 230, 233-35, 256-59, 268, 270 journal accounts, 175, 257 Scandinavian emigrants, 2, 66-67, 74, 80-83, 85, 87-89, 92, 94-95, 97-102, 105–9, 112–13, 116, 118–20, 123, 125–28, 132–33, 135–37, 148, 156, 168–69, 172–73, 175, 177, 181, 183, 196, 199–200, 210, 214, 259, 267, 278, 281, 306 Scofield, Joseph S., 15, 286 Schuttler, Peter, 283–84 Scott's Bluff, 231, 276 Scurvy, 164 Secrist, Jacob F., 196 Seltzer, Joseph, 157 Shaw, Albert, 185 Shell Creek, 201 Siler, Andrew, 3, 135, 161, 175, 178, 201-2, 204, 208, 213, 215–17, 226, 232–33 Skunk Creek/River, 150, 152, 219 Smallpox, 77 Smith, Andrew, 38 Smith, George A., 164 Smith, Harriet, 62, 145 Smith, Isaac, 157 Smith, Joseph Jr., 1, 7, 10, 97, 99 Smith, Marjorie, 65 Smith, William, 265 Smoot, Abraham O., 14, 51, 213, 271–72 Snook's Grove, 294 Snow, Erastus, 1, 5, 14–15, 25, 51, 54, 119, 284 South Pass, 241, 261, 265-66 Spencer, Daniel, 5, 13–15, 17, 25, 33–38, 42-45, 49-50, 52-55, 79-80, 110-11, 123-24, 132, 136, 142, 222, 277, 279, 283, 288–90, 292, 296, 298 Squatter Sovereign, 188, 190 steamboats, 2, 28, 41, 67, 70, 87, 107, 113, 116-17, 121

Steed, Thomas, 269 Stegner, Wallace, 53 Stewart, George H., 205, 232 Stewart, Nancy, 207, 227-28 St. Louis, Missouri, 2, 3, 5, 13–15, 17–19, 21, 27–30, 32, 35–36, 38, 43, 45, 47, 49–50, 70, 116, 118, 126, 130, 169, 171, 182, 184–85, 188–89, 195-96, 286, 288, 290, 292, 294, 310 Stringfellow, John, 188, 190 Strong, Ezra, 192 Strong, Solomon, 192 Sugar Creek, 150 Sutherland, Thomas, 213 Svensen, Johannes (Johann), 82, 101, 116 Sweetwater River, 217, 241–43, 245, 247, 249, 253, 261-65, 269

T

Tait, Elizabeth Xavier, 252 Tait, William, 252 Tapscott shipping company, 43 Taylor, John role in emigration planning, 2, 13–15, 21, 24–25, 27, 30–31, 34–35, 37, 42, 55, 62, 67, 108, 110–12, 164, 188, 194, 278–79, 286–88, 290, 292, 296, 309 skepticism about handcart plan, 30 Taylor, Stephen, 244 teamsters, 3-4, 55, 141, 143-44, 152, 170, 177, 184, 212, 245, 258, 269, 284 Tennant, Thomas, 17–18, 275–76 tents, 31, 42, 46-47, 49, 67, 80, 82, 98, 121, 123–28, 132–38, 141, 144–45, 147, 170, 172, 211, 215, 245, 248, 253, 258, 259-62, 277, 297-98, 300, 313, 315 theft, 1, 4, 7, 75 Thomas, James, 106, 270 Thornton (ship), 71-106, 54, 59-63, 65-68, 71-82, 88, 96-97, 104, 107, 108, 110–11, 123–24, 126, 133–34, 161, 182, 277-80

Tofield, Ellen, 260 Toledo, Ohio, 116–17 Train, Enoch, 33–34, 38, 42–43 transportation. *See* ferries; handcarts; railroads; steamboats; wagons. Turkey Creek, 156 Turner, Richard, 224 Tyler, Daniel, 45, 54, 125, 135–37

U–V

United States Army, 22, 205, 231–32 Utah. *See* Salt Lake City. Van Cott, John, 33, 35–39, 41–44, 46, 49–50, 125, 127, 162, 169, 172–73, 179, 188, 289, 291, 314 Van Schoonhoven, Gilbert, 35, 49–51

W

Wagner, L. F., 165 wagons, 8-9, 31, 34-36, 38, 41, 44-47, 49, 51-52, 67, 80, 123-25, 133-38, 141-43, 147-49, 152, 161, 168, 170, 172, 176–78, 180–81, 184–85, 197, 200-205, 207, 212, 215-16, 222, 226, 228-29, 231, 233-34, 238-44, 246, 249, 251, 253–56, 258–59, 261, 265, 268, 270–73, 283–84, 288, 293-94, 297-99, 308-10, 315 Walker, William H., 39, 46, 132, 186, 283-84 Walnut Creek, 157 Walters, Archer, 38, 301 Ward, B. W., 105 Ward, Lucy, 270 Watson, Andrew, 260 Watters, John, 265–66 weather. See also hardships, blizzards and snow. cold and winter conditions, 22-24, 166-67, 180, 183, 192-94, 196, 237, 241, 243, 246–47, 250, 262, 264-65, 269 fog, 30, 85, 92–93, 96–97, 99, 102-3, 106

heat, 125, 127-28, 136, 143, 146-49, 153 rain and thunderstorms, 32, 36, 83, 86, 99-100, 115, 118-19, 121, 123, 126–27, 133–34, 149–50, 156, 158, 200, 205, 228–29 Webb, Chauncey, 33–38, 46, 50, 54, 289-92, 300-304, 309 Webb, W. H., 73 Webster, Francis, 198 Welling, Job, 61 Wharton, Captain, 193 Wheelock, Cyrus H., 17, 222-23, 244 White Goose Pass, 266 Whitehead, R., 80, 111 Wicklund, Ella, 168, 242 Wicklund, Olof, 168, 242 Wight, Mary Hurren, 250 Wilkie, Isabella and Matthew, 58, 62 Willie Handcart Company formation and organization, 43, 45-47, 135-36 journey, Florence to Fort Laramie, 199-236 journey, Fort Laramie to Salt Lake City, 237–74 journey, Iowa City to Florence, 141-62 numbers of participants, 54, 59, 176, 178, 180-81, 183, 194 Willie, James G. appointed president of the Thornton company, 78 as leader on the plains, 141–43, 146-48, 152, 156, 158-59, 202, 205, 208–10, 213–17, 219–23, 225, 227, 232, 235, 241, 246, 249, 251, 254, 257–58, 261, 269 at Iowa City and Florence, 123–25, 135-36, 142, 168 experience as emigrant and leader, 108, 179

health (frostbite), 270, 274 letters and instructions to, 79-80, 110-11, 277-79 testimonial from Captain Collins, 104 Williams, Doctor John W., 103, 105 Williams, Mary, 147, 148 Williamson, William, 275 Willis, William, 131 Willow Creek, 241, 249, 262, 264, 276 Winter Quarters. See Florence, Nebraska. Witts, Samuel, 265 Wood River, 205, 207–8 Woodward, William actions and roles during journey, 46, 54, 123, 125, 128, 135, 137–38, 141-45, 148-50, 157-58, 160-61, 168–70, 172–73, 175, 177–78, 199, 201, 204, 215, 222, 224, 227, 230, 232–34, 240, 256, 258, 267-70, 272 reminiscent accounts, 240, 258, 264, 293, 301-2, 304 Woolley, Franklin B., 271 Wright, William, 43

Y

Young, Brigham. *See also* Church leadership. as President of the Church, 1, 7, 54 counsel on emigration and handcarts, 8–11, 17, 31, 34, 51, 53, 57, 124, 130, 184, 198, 221 handcart design instructions, 286–87, 292, 300, 303, 306, 309–10 sermon criticizing 1855 emigration leaders, 1, 5, 15 role in rescue, 197, 244 White House property sale, 17, 275–76 Young, Joseph A., 244